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TO AMEND THE NATIONAL SCHOOL LUNCH ACT

MONDAY, APRIL 22, 1974

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
GENERAL SUBCOMMITITE ON liotTATioN or THE

Comurrm ox Eouc,vrtoN AND LABOR,
117 ash; ng ton, D.C.

The. subcommittee met 0.10 :15 a.m., pursuant to call, in room 2175.
Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Carl 1). Perkins (chairman of
the committee) presiding.

Present: Representftt Ives Perkins and Qui°.
Staff members present.: clack Jennings, counsel ; Marian Wyman,

special assistant. to the chairman : Eydie Chiskins, special assistant;
Toni Painter, secretary; and Charles Radcliffe, minority counsel.

[Text of 'Lit 13168 follows :11
mu. 13108. 03d Cong., Second sess.]

A 111144 to amend the National School.Luncit Act, to authorize the use of certain fonds to
purchase agricultural commodities for distribution to schools, and for other purposes.
BO it meted by the Senate and flouRe of RepresentativeS of the United States

of America in. Congress assembled, That the National school Lunch Act (42
U.S.C. 1751 et seq.) is amended by redesignating section 14 as section 15 and by
inserting immediately after section 13A the following new section:

"COMMODITY DISTRIBUTION PROGRAM

"Sec. 14. Notwithstanding any other provision of law, the Secretary, during
the period beginning Jul y 1, 1914, and ending June 80, 1070, _

"(1) use funds available to carry out the provisions of section 82 of the
Act of August 24, 1935 (7 U.S.C. 0120) which are not expended or needed
to carry out such provisions, to purchase (without regard to the provisions
of existing law governing the expenditure of public funds) agricultural
commodities and their products of the types customarily purchased under
such section, for donation to maintain the Annually programed level of
assistance for schools, domestic relief distribution, and such other domestic
food asslstance programs as are authorized law; and

"(2) it stocks of the Commodity Credit Corporation are not available, to
use the funds of such Corporation to purchase agricultural commodities and
their products of the types customarily available under section 416 of the
Agricultural Act of 1949 (7 U.S.C. 1481), for such donation.".

PEMCIXS. The subcommittee will come to order. A quorum
is present;

The Genet.al Subcommittee on Education is beginning hearings on
11,11, 13168 and related bills. These bilk WOUld ittahoriZe the Seem=
tars of Agriculture to continua the purchase of commodit its at market;
priee for distribution to schools, doniest lc relief agencies and such
other domestic fond assistance programs as are authorized by law.

(1)
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STATEMENT OF EDWARD 3. HEKMAN, ADMINISTRATOR, FOOD AND
NUTRITION SERVICE, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE,
ACCOMPANIED BY JAMES E. SPRINGFIELD, DEPUTY ADMIN-
ISTRATOR, USDA; WILLIAM G. BOLING, ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR,
CHILD NUTRITION DIVISION, FOOD AND NUTRITION SERVICE;
AND JUAN DEL CASTILLO, FOOD DISTRIBUTION DIVISION

Mr. HERMA N. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
With me on lay right is Mr. James Springfield, Deputy for Programs

in the Agency; to in left is My. Holing, Jerry lioli ig He is Associate
Director of the Chilcl Nutrition Programs; and to Ins left is Mr. Juan
del Castillo, head of the Food Distribution 'Division of the Agency.

if I may, Mr. Chairman, perhaps it would lie well if I read this
statement.

Chairman Pion:INS. Go right ahead.
Mr. 11,miNtAx. We welcome the opportunity to meet with you today

to discuss our views relating to ILE. 13168.
The proposed amendment would authorize the Department to pur-

chase agricultural commodities to maintain the "annually programed
level of assistance * * * for domestic food assistance programs" until
June 80, .1976. In our judgment, the real need now is to move promptly
toward developing other more efficient, effective systems for meeting
food assistance needssystems that are more compatible with present
trends in agriculture and food production.

My testimony today will report to you on the background and plans
for accomplishing our objective, to phase out commodity distribution
by June 30,1075. Traditionally, the term "commodities has COMe to
mean the surplus foods that farmers could not sell without depressing
prices and which were purchased by the Government as part of the
price support, program. The Government then disposed of these stir,
pluses through what has COUe to he known as the Federal-State food
distribution program,

We won't get, into too much of the history of these programs, Mr.
Chairman, because know how long you have been associated with
them, and how well you are acquainted with their history. 1 am sure
you recognize a similarity of circumstances. nowto those that led to
the formal establishment of the school lutnch program in 1046.

Until that time the support that the Federal Government had given
to school hunches was mainly in the form of commoditiesthe com-
modities that had been acquired in the efforts to deal with surpluses,
I3ut that kind of support run thin especially during; World War 1I and
its aftermath, when we had tremendous food aligations literally
around the world.

That situation led at that time to the introduction of cash payments
into the Federal Government's support structure for school lunches.
And 'now we are facing a similar situation. We think the solution that
was foundto supply cash in lien of commoditiesis sound and useful
now, as it was then.



BEST COPY AVAILABLE 4

In the intervening years, as food surpluses mounted, we actively
sought new outlets for them. The list of surplus food users gradually
broadened to include not only schools and needy families, but numerous
other special categories inefialig slimmer camps and recreation pro-
,grams, clay care centers, hospitals, homes for the aged and other chari-
table institutions, disaster relief agencies, and more recently meals on
wheels and group dining programs for the elderly, along with supple-
mental food programs for women and yodng children.

Now, what was once referred to as the "farm problem" has com-
pletely turned around with the significant changes we have experienced
over the past 18 months in the worldwide supply-demand situation for
agricultural products. Backed by the enactment of progressive farm
legislation in 1971) and again in 1973. farmers are responding to the
growing market demand for food with all-out production of crops.
The ?hanging farm situation has obviously had a major impact on the
need to support farm prices through the purchase of commodities anti,
hence. on the amount of federally held food.

Today the Federal Oovernment simply does not have access to large
surpluses of food at bargain rates, as we did in the past. Tn fact, our
efforts to purchase food, even at market levels. are facing stiff compe-
thion. As a result here are times that, the USDA receives no bids at
all on its offers to buy. in the face of this reality, it, does not seem to
make sense for USDA. to compete in the marketplace and then trans-
fer the products to the final misers as opposed to providing cash to the
users so that they can do their own procurement.

For the current year the special purchase authority Congress pro-
vided in the Agriculture and Consumer Protection Act of 1973 has
enabled us to maintain the annually programed levels of assistance for
schools and other domestic food assistance programs. But. we are at-
tempting to make workable a system that is struggling under changed
circumstances of need and availability.

The real question becomes, then, how do we deliver the maximum in
nutritional benefits for the least possible cost ? We have already gotten
the answer to that question insofar as family food assistance is con-
cerned, with the mandate you gave us in the 1978 farm bill to transfer.
all remaining food distribution counties into the food stamp program
by June 30.1974.

We are now down to only one U.S. county hieli has no food assist-
ance program for needy families or plans to start one That is Beaver
County, Okla. Five years ago, when the President announced his pro-
Ilram to eliminate poverty-related hunger in America, that number
'-stood at 4.0 "no program" counties.

There will have to be a few exceptions, as the law allows, in the
timetable for implementing a nationwide food stamp program, But
we are working with our State cooperators for a smooth orderly
transition from food distribution to food stamps, Our goal is to
accomplish the changeover with a miniminn of disruption for the
families involved. To do this will require some continued commodity
distribution daring the transition period.

In adjtsting to the changing commodity picture, the prime area of
consideration is clearly the school feeding programs. Over the past
several months we in the Department have conducted a thorough re-

8



5 BEST COPY AVAILABLE-

view of the situation, with considerable input from our cooperators
in State governments. As I pointed out earlier, we have looked at
the question in terms of : llow can we provide the most in nutritional
benefits for the least amount of money ?

After full review and consideration of the issues involved, we con-
cluded that--for the present and in the foreseeable futurewe can
more effectively help meet nutritional needs through cash assistance
to child nutrition programs than we can through attempting to pro- ,

cure and distribute food from the Federal level.
Food can be procured most effectively by schools and agencies at

local and State levels for these reasons :
Our inability to acquire foods traditionally available under price

support and surplus removal programs at the bargain rates once avail-
able to the Federal Government,.

The high overhead cost of maintaining the administrative ma-
chinery for commodity procurement, both at the Federal and State
levels.

State and local school systems already have effective procurement
systems of their own, since they now handle the buying of 80 per-
cent of the food used in their school lunch programs. Federally do-
nated commodities represent only abort 20 percent of the food used
in these programs.

Our major task then is to plan for a period of transition during,
which State and local school systems can gradually assume responsi-
bility for procuring the remaining 20 percent of the food used in their
programs. We have consulted widely with our cooperators and food
services professionals in outlining the steps that must be taken in
managing this period of change.

These future plans will be developed in full appreciation of all
that has been done in the past through commodity distribution, recog-
nizing that such a program cannotand should notbe terminated
abruptly.

Rather, we think it is more appropriate that we plan and budget
for a commodity "phase-down" year. We will plan a gradual reduc-
tion to reach the goal over the next 12 to 14 months. And we have
set Juno 80, 1075 as the target date for completion.

The legislation being considered by the committee today would pro-
vide the Department with permissive authority to buy agricultural
commodities to maintain the annually programed level of food as-
sistance over a 2-year period.

We favor the concept of such an authority for a 1-year period to
assure a smooth transition ns we phase out commodity distribution,
And we intend to submit legislation to Congress. shortly that will
include such a provision plus specific terms for replacing commodity
distribution to schools with cash assistance.

Thus, our proposal will seek a 1-year extension of the permissive
authority available to the Department this year to buy commodities
at "nonsurplus" prices. This would help insure that we will, be able
to provide a satisfactory level of commodity support to the schools, at
least early in the school year. It would also help ri,ssure sufficient rood
variety in the supplemental food program and in the needy family
package as long as that program is required in a few areas.
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sponsibilities in this lova, and we will cook:lime to be sure that food as-
sistance is available where there is need for it.

Overall, however, in view of the. current production and marketing
picture we believe the public interest will 1.3...Fif be served by phasing
out Government procurement of food for food assistance activities,
but obviously not before we have laid careful plans for alternative
forms of assistance to our program cooperators in State and loyal
agencies. 'We will keep this committee thoroughly informed of our
progress in this area.

1. hank you very much.
Chairman Pertioxs. .If I. understood you correctly, you are asking

for a I-year extension, giving the local educational agencies complete
authority to purchase commodities.

Mr. 11mcnAN. Our plan, Mr. Chairman, as "indicated in my state-,
meat, would be to submit legislat ion to the Congress that would define
the type of a transition from commodities to cash so the schools would
be assured of all of these points that I have enumerated.

Part of that legislation, Mr. Chairman, %vould include a request to
he Congress fer a I-year extension of this authority.

Chairman PEIMINS. What do you estimate would be the administra-
tive cost per meal as a result of the phaseout, of the commodity pro-
gram? That is the big item here as I see it.

Mr. IlmcmAN. We are presently, Mr. Chairman. making a still more
detailed study of that through the Office of the Secretary. Our pre-
liminary figures indicate that it would be somewhere in (lie range of
$10 to 1.c.2, million of Federal money. Besides that, we are attempting
to dr,terlYillie also what the cost is at the State level. In other words,
the Federal commodities go to a State warehouse, what, are the costs
beyond that ? We feel that information would also be helpful to the
(!oncrress.

Chairman Pm: NS. Go ahoad, Charles.
Mr. RAncmvsE. Mr. Helmuth. at that point isn't it true there would

continue to he a State commodity distribution system? Isn't that
pretty well established as a part of this school service program?
guess my question is could you count on completely eliminated admitt-
1st ve costs of food purchases at the State level ?

Mr. IfekmAx. The legislation that we would hopefully submit to
the Congress within the next few weeks looks toward a complete
Idiaseout, by the end of 1075. but with a very definite understanding
that a part of this money. as it moves into the State. could be used to
set tip its own program for the purchase of commodities if a State
should wish to do so. Moreover, there is already some interest in re-
trims! approaches to do that.

We feel that the States, if they would want to no into this are in a
lot better position to make a Program that is flexible for the schools,
noteli more than the Federal Government. For example, with the
authorities we have. we aie limited as to the amount of processing that
we can pay for. Those same eons; ierations wouldn't prevail at the
State level. So we feel that if a State or a group of States would want
to use this stoney to purchase commodities, that would be strictly their
choke and with the undePstanding, as my statement points oat, that
whoever money moves to the States in lieu of commodities would be

11
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money that would end up on the plate. In other words, under no con&
tions is this going to get mixed up with band uniforms or anything
like that.

Chairman Thom iNs. Any further questions?
Mr. RAWL:AM. No, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Pi I would like to pursue this it little further. Of

course, the commodity bins have been empty for the last 2 or 3 years
and it has been necessary to give the local governments permission to
purchase to carry on the school programs. But let's assume that we
have a bumper c this year, and a bumper crop next year. How do
you plan on implementing an alternative cash plan when future sur-
pluses occur?

Mr. T am sorry, Mr. Chairman, that someone like Dr.
Yeutter, who is an agricultural economist, can't respond to that be-
cause the Foods and Nutrition Service is virtually a delivery service.
We don't. keep records of the costs, the availability of products. That
is not our responsibility, but I will try to answer in this way. The
legislation that we would plan on sending to the Congress would look
into what we think is a viable way of doing this, through a voucher
system. That would be something obviously that we have to try and
feel out during this year. This so-called phaseout year, would give us
the opportunity to try a voucher system.

But as to the details, frankly they have not been worked out. As you
know, we have had a good lilt of experience with vouchers and we
have indicated to the Secretary that we think that is a viable
approach.

Chairman PEruciNs. But, how would you handle the physical prob-
lem Of delivering purchase vouchers on a timely basis to thousands
of schools?

Mr. ITEAMAN. As I have indicated, we are giving thought to that
a lid we do feel we have 14 months to try to demonstrate to the Depart-
ment and to the Congress that it will work. Now just how that will
be, oe what items a vonher will be used for oold not be our decision,
That would he the decision of the Secretary and the CCC. But I think
I am on firm ground, Mr. Chairman, when I indicate that we have
expertise in this area.

We are using it with other programs and we think this is certainly
one of the ways that we ought to be looking at, because we are con=
seions of the possibility of surpluses. But again. in this area I just
feel that further questioning on that really should be directed to some-
one like Dr. Yeutter.

Chairman PrArittxs. TTow mild you insure that the schools use the
vouchers to purchase the specific variety, grade and quality of items
deqiemnfed to be purchased under the voucher program?

Mr. 1-TrIMAN, It has been our experience with the food stamp_ pro,
gem, which is Imic rt)ly a voucher program running _at $4 billion,
and with the WIC program, that it is as easy to distribute paper as
commodities. All the paper is, is a way to buy commodities, Ithink if
we do it. the might be some snbstnntial benefits, whereas when W6

we have to specify a certain label. n certain size can and so forth,
It fits some schools and doesn't, fit others. Tn fact, the GAO Was coma
menting recently that we didn't bnv things in large enough containers.
It is that type of flexibility that is hard to build into a government

12
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procurement program, Mr. Chairman. But under a voucher program,
1 am hopeful we can build SOITIC flexibility into the actual procurement.

I am not saying, it is going to be easy for us to figure it out, but I
think with some of the people here with me and others we can do it.
We have had a great cleat of experience in the Department with
voucher programs.

Chailman PEUIUNS. What, system of procedure would be used to re-
imburse the vendors that sold the designated voucher items to the
schools?

Mr. IfIncictx. As I have tried to indicate, Mr. Chairman, we don't
have that figured out in detail, but I am sure as we figured it out to
pay the vendor in the WIC program and to pay for $4 billion worth
of stamps and see that the grocer got his money, we can do it with
100.000 schools and considerably less school districts.

Chairman PERKINS. DO you have any questions, Charles?
Mr. RADCLIFFE. No, Mr. C11/11110M11.

PERKINS. Can you get some language to us in the next
2 or 3 days? Wo can probably report this bill from subcommittee this
week.

Mr. HEIMAN. I will bring that suggestion up.
Chairman PERKINS. Our next witnesses are Miss Josephine Martin,

Administrator of the School Food Service Program, Atlanta, Ga.,
and Mr. Vern Carpenter, Director, Iowa School hood Service.

STATEMENTS OF JOSEPHINE MARTIN, ADMINISTRATOR, SCHOOL
FOOD SERVICE, ATLANTA, GA. AND VERN CARPENTER, DI-
RECTOR, IOWA SCHOOL FOOD SERVICE

Miss MARTIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am Josephine Martin,
Administrator of the School Food Service Program for the Georgia
State Department of Education. I am also t iestifyng today as chair-
man of the legislative committee of the American School Food Service
Association.

With the continuing leadership of you and the members of this
committee, fantastic progress has been made in the child nutrition
programs, but unfortunately economic problems have impacted the
child nutrition programs and we have not achieved all of the objec-
tivrs that we have set for ourselves.

I am grateful for the opportunity of testifying today in support
of the legislative proposals directly affecting the' school lunch and
child nutrition programs. Quite frankly_I had hoped that there would
be no need for any major school lunch legislative proposals for some
time after the passage of Public Law 93-150, which included major
reforms for school food service funding.

But we continue to encounter cost factors which are beyond our
control, Although Public Law 93-150 held great promise for reaching
additional children with school meals, the inflationary costs made it
necessary for most schools to increase pupil sale prices in September
103 or Sanitary 1974. This sale price increase adversely affected pupil
participation. Admittedly there are multiple factors involved in par-
ticipation. However, one-half million fewer paying children are eating
lunches now than last year.

13
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'['he increased sale prices have Loci their greatest. impact on children
from middle-income 'families. And now we have this proposal to phase-
ont commodities. As you are well aware, wholesale food prices have
increased 20.0 percent from 1972 to 1973. The USDA now forecasts
food price increases in the current year at about 12 percent. Other
forecasts are as high as 20 to 25 percent, Moreover, the school lunch
program leis been especially hard hit by price increases in protein
foods which, by law, must be served as part of each type A pinch. in
this connection, 1 would like to cite some increases in protein food
prices for the last quarter of 1973 over the last, quarter of 1972. These
data were published in the February 1974 issue of the 'USDA's Na-
t ional Food Situation : meat prices increased 28 percent; poultry prices
increased 36.4 percent; dairy products, up 19,9 percent.; and eggs, up
49.1 percent.

Prices of other foods, of course, have increased substantially, but
let, me try to bring this situation into perspective, by one single
example.

In ':is current fiscal year school lunch programs across the country
are paying at least, 1 cent, more per half pint, of milk and in many
places 3 to cents more than in the previous year. Milk must be served
as a part, of each meal; this one item has increased the food costs for
the entire school lunch program by $40 million for this school year--
offsetting the increase, in section 4 funds.

And another increased cost factor lies entered the picture. The
energy crisis has resulted in constantly increasing costs of providing
gas and electricity in order to operate refrigeration equipment, kit--
ellen ranges, steam kettles, steam cookers and other equipment required
to store, prepare and serve food to some 22 million children eating
lunches daily. Many school districts are effectively utilizing central
preparation of lunches and transporting these lunches to satellite
schools by specially equipped trucks. The very sharp increases in the
cost of gasoline are, of course, directly affecting the costs of producing
lunches and delivering them to students in participating schools. And.
according to the Federal Ilnergy Administrators, gasoline and fuel
prices will continue to increase in the months ahead.

And now school administrators are faced with implementing the
flew minimum wage law which will cost, at least 2 cents per lunch even
with very high productivity of 20 meals per man-hour. School Food
Service personnel need the increased wages, but there are no provisions
to finance the 25_ percent increase in labor costs except, by Increasing
sale prices to students, which inevitably cots out paying pupils.

Public Law 03450 changed the financial help for free lunches from
a 40 -cent initihnum to a 46-cent average. This averaging concept, has
meant that many major school systems are getting no more or even less
money than they received, in fiseal year 1073, Reductions in the rates
plus the escalated costs will surely try even the most competent opera-
tor's ability. I fear the quality and the quantity will deteriorate,

To compound these difficulties the USDA, has now indicated that it
plans to phase out food donation to schools in fiscal year 19115. I will
not go into detail on this issue because it will be fully covered by Mr,
Vern Carpenter, director of the school food service prograp for the
Iowa Department of Education, Mr, Carpenter handles the distibution
of TISDA.donated foods in that State. In Georgia the food distribua
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lion is handled by another unit in the State department of education.
The American School Food Service strongly supports legislation to

extend the special commodity purchase authority contained in the
Agricultural Act approved last summer.

(:)nly day before yesterday I met with Mrs. Shinn, Dade County,
S14'5 direetor, and supervisors and directors in Jacksonville in

discussing the administration's proposal to phase out commodities.
Our director commented she is in support of food distribution as a part,
of financial assistance to schools. She indicated that food shortages
encountered during the school year has left food service directors in a
position of not being able to Secure foods through normal distribution
channels.

The commodities during this year assured the schools of certain
foods. often not available from commercial channels.

Mr. Chairman, it, would seem to me that the Nation's children should
receive a high priority on our food snpply: The continuation of
donated foods as part of financial assistance is one way of assuring
that food for children has a high priority of allocation In the Nation's
food supply. The legislation you are considering today would insure
that schools would receive either cash or commodities in the next, fiscal
year.

would like to touch briefly on two other matters. First, in passing
Piildic :flit w 9:1-150 last fall the Congress approved a 1-year provision
to increase the eligibility standards for reduced price lunches to 1.711
percent of the income poverty guidelines. fader this provision chil-
dren from lower middle-income families are eligible to receive the type
A lunch at a price of 20 cents or less.

It was only possible to implement this provision beginning Jan-
uary 1 of this year; AS States implemented this provision of Public
Law 03-450 even though it was announced late. In Georgia the re-
sponse front local school systems has been enthusiastic. Itt most in-
stances. wherever it has been tried, participation In is increased. .I am
pa r heti hilly pleased to report that schools in Appalachia are showing
positive results with the extended guideline. However many school
systems have not wished to initiate this new provision for only a few
months.

Senator Case has introduced legislation to continue this provision
(S. 8211). In introducing the bill recently he indicated 1 -51000 n addle=
income children in New Jersey now benefit from this program that did
not benefit prior to this legislation. We strongly endorse-legislation to
make this provision permanent as in my judgment it is essential to
keep school meals at'aliable to Children '.front moderate income families

Second, I would propose that section 5 of the Child Nutrition Act
(nonfood assistance) be, amended to increase the appropriation au-
thority .for fiscal year 1979 and, thereafter, from $20 million to $40
million. Under present law the appi.opriation authority is $40 million
in fiscal year I075 and declines to $,20 million in the following fiscal
yPitrS, As von know, actual appropriations in recent years have fallen
far short the $40 million authorization.

The I TS.DA has requested only $22 million for nonfood assistance in
fiscal year 1.975, However, the recently released USDA special Study
roonested hy the Congress shows that schools nationwide, need $171
million to Install or upgrade school food service equipment, It is my
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understanding that the study indicated that no-program schools need
$22 million for equipment. Unless this authorization is extended, get-
ting meals to all children will be a long-range dream. Why should the
schools that have begun programs be penalized?

The third point I would like to mention has to do with requirements.
Earlier today it was indicated by Mr. Heiman that the Department's
phasing out of commoditios would exclude the commodity value from
matching. Commodity value has never been matched with local or
State funds. At a time when the present matching formula is placing a
severe strain on the school food se-vice, it is imperative for the school
programs, if they are to continue to serve children, that no further
requirements be established which would place a larger burden on
paying. children in the form of matching. In fact, those requirements
need to be. studied and legislation enacted which would relieve the
poorer States of the matching burden presently imposed.

In conclusion Mr. Chairman, let me say again how much I appre-
ciate the opportimity to appear before this subcommittee and express
concerns which are on the minds of school food service personnel all
across the country.

Thank you very much.
Chairman PERKINS. Thank you, Miss Martin. You have given us

some excellent testimony. Can you give us an idea of how much more
per meal a, commodity donation system would yield than an equivalent
cash donation?

Miss MARTIN. That is a very hard question to give a direct answer
to. Perhaps Mr. Carpenter has some figures which would provide
information.

Mr. CAni,ExTnn. For, the school that makes the best use of commodi-
ties. they ean take that 7 cents worth and turn it into about 10 or 11
cents worth because, as you know, certain of these items you get in
unlimited supply. such as flour, some shorteningmd some of the other
items: So we are speaking about a 7 cents that might be worth 10 edits
to those that use it to best advantage.

Now if the TTSDA gives the schools the 7.5 cents in cash and they are
unable to 'purchase as efficiently and effectively and get the quality of
product, that the USDA does, that 7.6 cents may be worth only 5 cents,
so the difference between the two would be about a 5 cent loss where it
is used most effectively.

Chairman PERIMS. One further question. May we have your com-
ments concerning the Department's proposed voucher system from the
mint of view of administrative problems on the State level and on the
local level's!

MISS Mann TV. T think Mr, Carpenter and I both would like to react
to that question, Piret, there are many unanswered questions about the
yoneher system. It would seem to me that we could not be assured that
the foods would be available in the localities even though there was a
national sorplus. For example, using Georgia products, if there is a
surplus of peanut products in Georgia and school districts in some
other parts of the country receive vouchers to purehase peanut
products, T. Flo not flee how you can assure that the peanut products are
frnittg to be in the Midwest or Northwest at the time the surplus exists
in the peanut-growing States of this Nation,

co l 1 think making the food available where it Is needed would be a
problem.
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Second, I think there would be a real administrative problem in get-
tino the vouchers to the States and to the local school districts in a
timely manner. .I could foresee a lot of administrative problems in con-
nection with a voucher program.

Chili Man NS. Mr. Qollika
Mr. ()Am. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
It is good to see you again, Miss Martin.
Miss MMrrEN. Thank you, sir.
Mr. Qom. One question I have. In the purchase of foods I under-

stand the main reason why the various school food service people
would like to see a continuation of the Department of Agriculture
purchase of commodities is that you can get more for your money that
way. As indicated, you would have to spend 10 or 11 cents to get the
salne Amount of food if you bought it directly from the school districts.
What about the State of Georgia? Is there any attempt there, since
volume buying does save money, for the State of Georgia to do the
pnreltasing fur the school systems so that on foods over and above what
is made available at the average 7.0 cents is made available in the State
of Georgia?

Miss MAIrrix. Georgia is traditionally one of those States that be-
lieves in local control and there is a strong feeling of opposition toward
any statewide progratn of school food service or State purchasing
for school food service. We have made no attempts to enter into a
statewide purchasing program and even if the USDA's proposals to
allow the Stilt es to establish a State purchasing program materialized,
I doubt if this would ever receive any attention in the State because of
two things. Most of the local superintendents wish to retain local con-
trol of the food purchasing and, the second thing, by having the pur-
chasing done at the local level. the purchasing is helpful to many
vendors: Whereas if it were done at the State level. only a few vendors
would have the school food service business. This way. the school
4!oed service is a program that vendors, farmers, and everyone sop-
poets and believes in because it riot only helps provide nutritious food
to childivn, but helps the local economy.

Mn , Qtrit. hiy that, .it sounds as though they would like to have the
Federal money given in cash so they could help their own vendors, too.
I can't see the difference, between tire t.T.S. Department of Agriculture
and Your State department of education.

Miss MAirrtst. It is a matter of degree. The local superintendents
realize that there are certain foods that they use in large quantities,
suelt as the staple foods the Department, has been buying, the flour, the

Trai
products, the dairy products, et cetera. They_ also appreciate the

act that the USDA ptirehaSOS quality foods. This sets a certain
standard of quality that local vendors must live up to.

Then the third thing, in a time of food shortages such as we have
eneMillteved this year the ity of donated foods has assured the
schools of lmvinp: certain foods there at a certain time, whereas in some
puts of the State it was impossible to get delivery on certain items,
particulatly protein items,

Mr. Om. Couldn't the State department, also go out and buy the
proteins that it wanted?

Miss MA t N. Yes, they could: but if each State department, iln the
nation established its own purchasing procedures, then rather than
having one national purchasing system as we now have through the

(1.-332-74-4
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food distribution program, we would have 50, different .adininistrative
Organizations pui.clutsing, establishing inspection programs, et, cetera,.

So it just appears to those of us who, have looked at this from the
school food service point of viewwhat I am about to say sounds
very dangerousthat there is less polities involved if you have one
national system of purchase and more objectivity than if you had 50
local State systems of purchasing.

Mr. Quiz. That is the first I ever heard of less politics on the Federal
level than the State level. I see a lot of politics around here and in the
Department of Agriculture. .

I find that you would like, to have one national standard for the 7.6
cents worth of food. You have more than 50, there is a host out there,
so you have great variety. I am certain we arc going to extend the
authority for the Department of Agriculture to buy commodities. As
the Department. of Agriculture looks at ways where this could be
handled some Federal way, I think the Federal Government ought to
continue its financing at the level it has now.

and not talking of reducing Federal support for theschool lunch. I
am glad we have the escalator in there that so that as the cost of. living

Bgoes up, the Federal Government, continues to bear its share. But bc-
yond that, there ought to be a means other than every school doing it
or letting the Federal Government do it.

The arguments you make ought to he for perhaps more local or State
control. I know there is politics involved and when you are not used
to walking through the State, it gives you a little pause to think of
new people to work through. Nobody likes to do that, they like to work
where they have traditionally. But if there is a good argument to buy
in volume, and it seems there is, I will buy the figure you used, 10 to
11 cents, which seems pretty close to what it would be. If that is the
case, it seems the schools could save much more money if the State of
Georgia purchases it.

Just looking at Georgia's problem and the clout that your school
food service people have in .the Congress, I imagine it could be de-
veloped just as well in the State legislature. Those people like to get
reelected too.

Miss MARTIN. I guess I shouldn't get into dismissing Georgia poli-
Wets and many of these districts, are very small and have been very
most States have, I suppose. I think the tact we have 188 school dis-
tricts and many of these districts are very small and have been very
reltiet4int to join .forces across district lines for any other educational
serviees, it is highly unlikely that this segment of education would be
perceived as something that should be centralized and coordinated
e.ither at the State or a larger district, level when other aspects of
,ducal ion have attempted to get this kind of coordination and have not
been successful in doi4i. this.

I realize that there, is some ambiguity in what I am saying, where
I am indicating local control and still saying that I believe that it is
feasible and advisable for the Department to continue_ a port of its
financiol assistence in the form of food distribution. I would come
each to the three points No, 1, that the Federal purchase of corn-
plodlties does set a standard of %utility for local 8(.11001 SYsteM8 to use
in purchasing food; awl second, we are able to get. greater value out of
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the commodities by maximizing the use of them. in Georgia we have
an extensive breadmaking program and we hardly buy any bread,
cakes, or cookies because the schools make those.

So we do believe it is advisable to continue this portion of the as-
sistance in the form of foods.

Mr. If the Federal Government should settle and become
much more generous and add another 8 cents for all lunchessome
people recommend we should pay fur all lunchesdo you think it
would be wise to add the .arnount that went to the purchase of com-
modities, or should we add that 8 cents to the increased cost of living
or ?cash contribution under section 4

Miss MARTIN% Your question is: I f we. were to get 8 cents plus the
present 10 phis 10 for section -1 and 7 for commodities, would we pre-
fer it in cash or commodities?

Mr. Qtrin. Yes.
Miss MArrriN. That is a very provocative question. I would think

that considering the present food shortages and the legislation that
provides for cash in lieu of purchase of commodities, that it would be
highly unlikely that the Department would be able to go out. and buy
that quantity of foods. Therefore I personally feel that it would be as
effective to the schools to have the additional 8 cents in the commodity
budget that would be included in cash in lieu of commodities if the
appropriate commodities could not, be purchased.

Qum. So you prefer it in cash?
Miss M\RT1N. If the Department could purchase foods and Make

them available to the schools, we would be just as happy to have the
foods for the additional 8 cents.

Mr. Qum That is putting an "if" on the Department, because you
know some years the Department has less available. I mean, sometimes
there are less surpluses while at other times there are more. Suppose
people continually reduce their consumption of beef as they did last,
summer? We may have considerable increases in the purchase of beef
in the future and, then again, people's (bets might, be such that they
increase their consumption of beef and we thus have less available.

Without regard to the availability, could you answer whether you
prefer cash or commodities on the additional amount?

Miss .11,mrlx. This is assuming the foods are available?
Mr. Wm. Yes,
Miss MAtriiN. f think we would he happy to have the commodities

hecanse the schools Ittn:it serve a third of the child's daily requirements
and the Department, has demonstrated that it has the capaetty to ptir.
chase the foods that can he used by schools. If the Department could
provide iti cents worth of commodities and 10 cents worth of cash, we
would be happy to have 15 mcents worth of comodities.

Mr. QM:. Now what about. the 10 cents in cash? Do you think it
would he preferable that we shifted that to commodities?

Miss %term, No, sir, I do not, for the simple reason that one of the
requirements Of the type A. meal, whether breakfast or lunch, is that; it
lutist include a lufif-pint of milk, and right now many schools across
the Nation are paying close to 10 cents for a half of pint of milk. _The
10 cents cash is essential simply to purchase milk at the local level.

Mr: Qt.tt. You pay substantially out of yont local money 'awn, too,
when you figure the 17 or 18 cents you get in commodities and cash?

19
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Miss MARTINI. That is correct, and the State is paying 5 cents per
meal to assist with the, labor costs.

Mr. Quit :. Let me ask you a last question. If you had a choice be-
tween getting 11 cents in cash or the 7 cents in commodities, which you
indicated was the amount it would cost you if you were to buy it
directly for the 11 cents, what would you prefer?

Miss MARTIN. .1 would still prefer t he legislation that we have, com-
m to the extent the 1)epartment could make the purchases and the
difference between the amount that: could be purchased in cash.

Mr. Quo .% You would prefer then getting the commodities they
could provide, plus whatever is left of that 7.6 cents in cash?

Miss MAIrrts. Yes.
Let me 'be sure understand. We are speaking only of the funds

budget ed for commodit ies, we are not speaking of funds in section 4?
Mr. Quit:. it is my understanding there is about 7.6 cents worth of

commodities purchased if they use their whole budget. That is, the
amount of eommodities that would he distributed. But if they don't
use the whole budget for coninkglides, the remainder is distributed
in cash Jim( the school may get a. penny or two in cash.

is 1...NuTi N. That is correct.
Mr. Q1.1E. This was to either continue that or be able to continue

the total amount in cash. AS it is mow,
have
the DepartIllellt, could buy

nothitir if cult get 7.6 cents in cash, but the alternative to go to
11 cents ion cash instead. You would prefer the commodities?

Miss MARTIN. I would prefer the 11. cents value budgeted for corn-
mdifies with the Devartment purchasing.

Mr. Quit.% You can t, have it both ways.
Miss MAirriN. 'The Department purchasing those foods if possible

and making up the difference in cash.
Mr. Qum:. I realize you would rather have 11 cents rather than 7.6

cents. I should say 15 cents. the proposal has an additional 8 cents. If
you have a choice bet wren the two, I gather you would prefer having
the commodities?

Miss MARTIN. YeS,
Mr. QUIP,. Thank you.
Clatillitall PERKINS. Thank you, Miss Martin.
Our next. witness is Mr. Vern Carpenter, director of the Iowa School

Food Services.
Mr. CARPENTER. I will make a short summarized statement and my

prepared statement may be put in the record.
Chairman PEIUCINS. That, will be clone without objection.
MP. CARPENTR. My name is Vern Carpenter and I am State direc-

tor of school food service ,programs in Iowa, am here today, not only
on behalf of our Nation' schoolchildren, but also on behalf of clay
care center children, Head Start children, children being fed in set-
tlement houes, churches and other service institutions, in summer
camps, children of migrant workers, senior citizens and persons fed
in &pastel. feeding programs,

I also represent the American School Food Service Association
and its 60,000 members comprised of school food service penonnel,
State 401001 lunch directors and nutritionists and dietitians,

Mr, Chairman, I wish to thank the committee for the opportunity to
testify at this hearing today and also for the committee's past support

20
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of child !titbit ion programs. 'Most recently, the passage of Public Law
93-150 last November provided, among other benefits, increased Fed-
eral reimbursement rates and an escalator clause. Schoolchildren
throughout the Nation have already benefited from your positive
action.

Further, the 11-cent purchase of commodities has stayed for the last,
11 years. This is why we recommend a guarantee of commodities at the
10 cent level with tin escalator clause. Distribution should be based on
performance. If you serve the meal, then you get the commodities.

We did discuss a moment ago the negative results that this USDA
proposal could mean to schools that have been using commodities to the'
best advantage.. The USDA has mentioned voucher system. The logis-
tics of having USDA vouchers nutiled to school districts participating
in a child nutrition program appear gigantic in size and complicated
iii implementation. At this point of time their office is trying a com-
puterized method of mailing checks to the nonpublic schools in certain
States administered by the USDA. Information available is that they
are experiencing no little difficulty. This is also understandable.

I do not say this derisively. I point it out merely for comparison.
Anyone who was trying to do that and get it started would expe-
rience problems.

One alternative is for the 'USDA to issue an authorization to State
agencies to issue vouchers to each participating school. This procedure
might well require additional personnel in each State agency if each
State were required to, or if each State were asked but not required to,
have their centralized purchasing agent purchase these commodities.

.1 know what, our State agency would say. They would say "Fine,
furnish us the necessary manpower." Writing food specifications is
most difficult. The accounting required at the State level to account 'for
each voucher and establish and audit, it, would be extensive, even
thought the time element were riot considered.

We do not like to look at any proposal negatively. However, should
an existing syetem be jtunped until a subsequent system has been out-
lined. discussed and thought througit, and yes, even tried on a. pilot
basis? If the voucher system didn't fnnetion initially, where would we
be?

Another problem as we see it is this. Surpluses come and go and it is
possible that we could have surpluses within a year. If anything is in
surplus, it is not where it is needed or it wouldn't be in surplus: and
further, it must be moved and redistributed. This requires a distribu-
tion system.

This raises the question of a recent, announcement by the USDA to
purchase $45 million worth of beef, which we were most pleased to see
because we need it Incidentally, hog prices are down also. Jfadall
States abolished their distribution system, this purchase of $45 million
worth of beef would have been futile.

In closing, our association does not consider child nutrition pro-
grams to be welfare. programs. We believe these programs should be
considered as directly benefiting children, although certainly parents
benefit indirectly, Welfare payments are made to adults or parents.
These are examples_ of how a taxpayer's dollar directly benefits dill-
&en. A person_ needs only to observe. a child eating lunch at school to
realize his tax dollars were for it worthy cause.
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A news item appearing Mardi 16, 1971, in the Des Moines Tribune
urrder the byline of David I less, listed 22 poverty-related programs
that either have not been funded or were incorporated, transformed,
transferred or delegated to another Federal agency.

We hope. the child nutrition programs do not suffer the same fate.
Cutting off Government commodities could be the first step. A trans-
fer of child nutrition programs to the USDA could be the second step
and complete deemphasis could be the third and final step. So we are
here seeking your help and assistance in preventing this from hap-
pening.

I have data with me concerning food prices of lunches, attendapt
food. prices and such which I will be happy to present if time permits.
I will be happy to answer any questions.

[Complete statement follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF VERN CARPENTER, CHIEF, SCHOOL FOOD SERVICES SECTION,
IOWA DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC INSTRUCTION, ON BEHALF OF AMERICAN SCHOOL
FOOD SERVICE Assommots

name is Vern Carpenter and I am State Director of school food service
programs In Iowa. I am here today not only on behalf of our nation's school
children, but also on behalf of day-care center children . . . Head Start chil-
dren . . . children being fed in settlement houses, churches, and other service
InQtitutions . . in summer camps . . children of migrant workers . .. senior
citizens . . . and persons fed in disaster feeding programs.

I also represent the American School Food Service Association and its 00,000
members comprised of school food.servite personnel, state school lunch directors,
and nutritionists and dietitians.

Mr. Chairman, I wish to thank the Committee for the opportunity to testify
at this henring today. Anti also, for the Committee's post, support of child !attri-
tion programs. Most. recently. the passage of Public Law 93.-1r10 lost November
provided. among other benefits, inereased federal reimbursement rates and an
escalator Mouse. Sehool children throughout the nation have already benetitted
from your positive action.

or December 5 and 0, 1973, the Midwest State Directors were invited by the
U.S.D.A. to attend a meeting in Chicago. During this meeting it was explained
why the Administration was proposing that no government commodities be fur-
nished after June 30, 1974. The Administration's desire was to get the USDA out
of the commodity business. Similar USDA nieef Ings were held in all regions.

In brief, the explanation given was that few surplus commodities were avail-
able and few, if any commodities needed to be price supported. Among other con-
siderations, this caused State Directors to wonder whether to retain their com-
modity distribution systems within their respective state agencies after June ao,
1974.

Amounting that commodities might not be available after June 30, 1074, may
have been part of the Administration's strategy because it was generally under-
stood that even though the law required a complete conversion to Food Stamps
by July 1, 1974. this conversion might not be suely accomplished by that date.
If not areomplished by that date, some commodities would be needed for direct
distribution and some for oversen's projects as well.

The question then arose whether the U.S.D.A. had budgeted for commodities
in their proposed budget for fiscal year.1975. This information about the budget
could not be revealed by the U.S.D.A. to State Directors prior to the time the
imam was released. which is understandable.

This proposnl threatened a commodity value income of at least 51/2 cents per
lunch to schools. It seemed that about 11/2 cents worth of commodities would be
nssered tinder Section 0. but the 51/2 cents additional Value normally furnished
under Sections 32 and 410 was in doubt.

Ilven though present law provides for cash in lieu of a commodity shortfall it
does not provide for the original 7cents' worth of commodities. The 7-cents worth
seems clearly to he the intent of the Congress but not law.

After the ti.S.P.A.'s proposed budget for 10iti was presented to the Congress, It
showed that $200,000,000 had been recommended for commodities. This amount is

22
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$23.7. million less than for Fit 74. The USDA explained that less will be needed
because participation will be at a lower rate.

Each year for the past several years We Midwest State Directors have been
trying to get the U.S.D.A. to reveal exactly how much of the amount appropriated
for commodities was budgeted for each child nutrition program, It has not been
easy to obtain this breakdown.

State Agencies need such a breakdown in order to allocate and distribute these
commodities to each participating school or service institution on a fair and
equitable basis.

For example, if schools are budgeted 7-cents' worth for each lunch served, this
should be known. If service institutions are budgeted a like amount, this should
be known. If service institutions are budgeted only 3-cents worth, but receive
7-cents' worth, this reduces the 7-cents' worth schools should have received.

Consequently, the amounts presented herein are not presented as exact budget
figures. They are, however, the latest figures presented at this writing.

1. An estimated 4 billion lunches at 7 cents equals $280,000,000.
2. An estimated 275 million breakfasts at 3 cents equals $8,250,000.
3. An estimated 300 million meals in Special Food Service Program, for children

at .0058 cents equals $1,750,000. Total amount $290,000.000.
4. Summer Camps, none.
5. Senior Citizens, none.
0. Disaster feeding, none.
7. Home economics classes, none,
This observation is offered. If service institutions participating in the Special

Food Service Program are to receive only about one-half cent's commodity value
per meal served, their tenuous financial status will become far more shaky.

A similar question was raised about the U.S.D.A. budget when I testified before
the Senate Subcommittee on Agricultural Research and General Legislation leg-
islators on July 28, 1972, at which time the chairman asked the U.S.D.A. the
specific question. As I recall, their reply was that they had stocks on hand with
which to make up the difference. Questions are now raised whether they have
adequate stocks on hand and the exact value of commodities to be furnished serv-
ice institutions.

There seems to be no way of finding out how much the U.S.D.A. wt:, budget
for commodities for FY 70. As our legislative committee understands it, it funds
for commodities would not be budgeted, about 5% cents' worth of our 7 cents'
worth of commodities would be lost. Likewise, as we view it, there would be no
cash in lieu of a shortfall because funds had not been budgeted.

Hence, our recommendation that the law be changed to specify the commodity
value for each program on a performance basis.

Another concern is Section 4(a) of Public Law 93-86 which expires June 80,
1974. This gave the Secretary of Agriculture authority to purchase commodities
under .Section 32 without regard to surplus and to furnish commodities under
Section 416 as well, We urge the Committee to extend the provisions of this
section of the law.

This school year has been a good commodity year, as we refer to it. For some
reason, school administrators and food service personnel voluntarily comment
more favorably on the receipt of commodities than the receipt of cash. See
Chart No. 1.

If ground beef were purchased now, it would be available for schools and
service institutions when classes opened this fell because it usually takes from
three to four months before it is delivered to schools after the U.S.D.A. starts
making offers to buy.

A chart is attached showing the amount of beef purchased for Iowa's schools
for the past several years. Last school year, 1972-73, Iowa's schools received no
beef. See Chart No, 2.

This brings up the discussion of shortages or potential food shortages. Rather,
the potential shortfuffi of specific food items.

Farm surpluses come and go. Surpluses are seldom where they are needed of,
they wouldn't be in surplus. Surplus foods must bk. re-distributed which requires
a workable distribution ostem. A distribution system is esential, The proposed
beef purchase of $45,000,000 would be futile without a distribution system.

Beef producers are now stating they stand to lose $100 to $200 per head at
current market prices. The present outlook for beef priccss and supply for the
remainder of 1974 is for beef prices to decline and for the supply to Increase at
least moderately. Incidentally, hog prices have declined met ntly,
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When beef prices drop sharply, farmers and producers either drop out and
quit produeing beef or reduce the size of their herd. After this happeim, beef
becomes In short supply and the price rises. After this happens, prodgers en-
large their herds and those who dropped out start producing beef again.

Which brings up the premise that if we wish to have an adequate supply at
reasonable prices, farmers and beef producers need to keep doing what they
have been doingraising more beef. Otherwise, the resultant peaks and the
valleys in both price and supply.

According to an article in the Des Moines Sunday Rapider, March 17, 1974,
under the byline of Don Muhm, farm editor, there may be a "disturbing drop"
in the number of cattle feeders in the four-state area of Iowa, Nebraska, South
Dakota, and Wyoming.

It may take a while before this drop is reflected in ranch operations in South
Dakota, Wyoming, Nebraska, and in other states, but if this trend continues it
will eventually be reflected in the supply and in the price. Another shortage of
a specific food item will have developed.

This is why we contend the U.S.D.A. should purchase beef for child nutrition
programs and other domestic feeding programs each year. Such purchases
might help form u floor in such valleys,

Another item of concern : The U.S.D.A. has stated that if they can "get out
of the commodity business" they would be willing to take the funds they would
would save through the decrease in commodity administrative costs and add it
to the present 7-cent value of commodities.

When asked, the U.S.D.A. stated their offer was not an attempt to save motley
on their part. In our opinion, it follows that they much believe an additional
amount is necessary and Justified or it would not have been offered. This 7-cent
value has remained stationary for at least three years without taking infla-
tionary costs into consideration.

They have agreed to an oscillator clause for commodities. The same Cost of
Eating Away from Home Index might he used. This is why we recommend a
commodity value for FY 1075 be established at 10.5 cents (the same as the cash
payment under Section 4 of NSLP) with the same escalator clause.

We believe it would be advisable to consider a similar proviso for the break-
fast program and the special for service program.

This would make the total federal cash reimbursement and commodity value
fora free lunch to be:
Section 4 (cash) 10. 50
Section 11 (cash) 47.25

Total cash 57. 75
In commodities 10.50

Total Federal contribution for free lunch 08.25
The amount of state cash reimbursement must be added to the 57.750 federal

cash. In Iowa this amount of state reimbursement is .00750 plus 3.30 tents. All
totaled this would be 01.80 cents. Practically all schools will be able to Justify
receiving this 01.860. See Chart No. 8.

For the period July 1, 1978 through December 31, 1073, Iowa's statewide aver.
age lunch cot was 00.72 cents in addition to commodities used Federal regain-
tions eontain the provision that a school cannot, be reimbursed more for a lunch
than the total cost of preparing and Serving the lunch. Iowa's local schools con-
tributed about 13 cents per lunch making a total state and local contribution of
.1711 cents per free lunch.

Attached please find other charts listing:
a. No of school districts serving reduced price meals (Chart No 4).
b. Increase in reduced-price meals served during this school Year (Chart No.

5).
e. Iowa's average daily participation July 1, 1978 through December 81, 1978.

(Chart No. 0).
d. Enrollment of Iowa's public schools, 1973-74 school year. (Chart No. 7):
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r. COMMI riS011 by poi...outage of %Ishii. of USDA commodities. This reveals
increases in prices of food it ems (C111 rt No. 5).

Avernge student lunch/ price Iowa. 1973-74 school yea r. ('itart No. 9).
Our Association does not consider child nutrition programs to he wolfare

programs. We believe these programs should be considered as directly benefiting
,Itildren although yeti:Only molts henetil indirectly. These programs a,.. stn
exa niple of how t he taxpayer's dollar directly benefits chihiren. person only
needs to observe a child eat ing hutch at school to realize his la xes were spent for
a %vorth cause.

A news article appearing March 16. 197-1. in t In. Hes .11oile.n Tribune under the
byline of 1 vid liters listed '22 poverty related programs that either have not been
funded or were incorporated, tra nsformed. transferred, or delegated to another
federal agency.

We hope t he child nutrition pr igrams do nut suffer t he saw fate. ('titling off
government Nominal t ies could he the first step t ransfer of child' nutrition
programs front I he U.S. IL% could he the second step. Complete de- emphasis could
he the third and final step.

We seek your help and assistance in preventing his front happening.
I have data with me concerning reduced-price lunches. attendance. food costs.

and the like which 1 %void(' be happy to present if you desire and if I itne permits.
would be happy to answer any questions.

Note: Charts No. 1, 2. 5, ff. and I) were updated April 5, 1971.

CHART NO. 1
STATE OF IOWA, DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC INSTRUCTION, SCHOOL FOOD SERVICES SECTION, GRIMES STATE

OFFICE BUILDING, DES MOINES, IOWA 50319

/Commodities allocated to the Stale (as per delivery orders and transfers) July I, 1973 thru Mar. 15, 1974 approx.'
.

Commodity Unit

9,100
32,400
9,500
2.000
2,600

Pounds

500. 500
972.000
380.000
60.000
99, 450

Value per
pound

$1.06
.39
.71
.47
.33

Value
per unit

$58, 30
11.70
28,40
14.20
12.53

-

Total value

$530, 530
379,080
269,800
28, 400
32, 578

Section 6 (schools):
Beef, ground, frozen No. 55
Chickens, frozen No. 30 .
Frankfurters, frozen No. 40
Potatoes, french fries, frozen No. 30
Sweet potatoes, syrup, canned No. 38.25

Subtotal 55.600 2, 011,950- 1,240, 388

Section 32 and 416 (schools):
Beans, baby lima No. 25 3, 200 80.000 .43 21, 43 68, 576
Beans, green canned No, 38 3, 999 151.962 .20 7.44 29, 753
Beans, green, frozen No. 30.... . ....... 1,875 56. 450 .29 8.73 16,369
Beef, ground, frozen No. 55 7,000 385.000 1.06 58, 30 408,1GO
Butter, print No. 32 27, 598 729. 536 .89 28, 48 814,471
Butter. print No. 36 28.844 1.038,384 .89 32.04 924,182
Cornmeal, yellow No. 50 2,126 106, HO .14 7.02 14, 926
Cranberry sauce, jellied No, 44.2 9.799 443, 116 .24 10, 67 104, 555
Flour, A-P No, 50 .... . ... . . . .. . 48, 101 2, 405,050 . 15 7.36 354, 023
Grapefruit juice, canned No. 37.3 20,000 746, 000 . 16 6.05 121, 000
Margarine No. 30 24. 320 729, 600 .39 11.55 280.896
Oats, rolled No. 36 5,554 199.944 .24 7,24 40,211
Orange juice, concentrated, frozen No. 30 47, 490 1, 424, 700 .40 11.98 568, 930
Peanut butter No. 41.25 31, 510 1, 512.480 .63 26.00 819.260
Pears, conned No. 43.5 8.689 377.972 .31 13.32 115, 738
Plums, purple, canned No. 45...... .. 2, 800 126, 000 .21 9.58 26.824
Poultry, honed, canned No. 43.5 8, 500 369, 750 1.92 83.31 708, 645
Rice No. 50..._ ... ... ................. 3,185 159.250 .49 24.68 78.606
Salad oil No. 46 -2 7.199 360, 314 .55 25.32 197, 471
Shortening, vegetable oil No, 50 8, 379 418.950 .42 21.18 177, 461
Tomatoes, canned No. 38.25. 10.000 382, KO .22 8.52 85,200
Turkeys, frozen No. 43 average.. 18.336 773.230 .67 28.81 526.260
Wheat, rolled No. 36. 4,160 149,760 .52 18.80 78,208
Peanut, granules No. 21 1,100 23, 100 .79 16.60 18,260

Subtotal 334,364 13,149.148 6, 579,910

Grand total (schools)._ .. 389,%4 15,161, 098 7. 820,298

Note: Values per pound and per unit wera computed by obtaining wholesale prices from 3 wholesalers located in Iles
Moines and taking an average of the 3, The prices shown do not necessarily represent the bid price paid by the USDA when
purchasing the toed. In some instances the USDA may have purchased for a lesser price, but the values listed hereon show
a reasonable market value.

7 1
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CHART NO. 2

BEEF PRODUCTS RECEIVED BY IOWA SCHOOL FOOD SERVICE, YEARS 1962-74, SUMMARY OF ALL BEEF COMMODITIES

Year
_

Units Pounds Value

19;3-74... 16,100 885. 500. 00 6938, 630. 00
1972-73... . (I) (I) (I)
1571-72._ _ . 16,650 881. 500. 00 621, 775, 00
1970-71 16. 787 923, 285. 00 590. 902.00
1969-70 31, 200 2. 153. 000. 00 1. 271, 040, 00
1968-69 23, 600 I. 293. 000.00 75, 20.00
1967-78 24, 170 I. 270, 735.00 834, 640. 00
1966-67 30. 178 I. 490. 051. 00 897, 256.00
1965-66.. 27, 070 I. 356.09?. 00 601 919. 88
1964-65 50,935 2, 771. 411. 75 1, 665. 542;20
1963-64 20.932 I, 155. 521. 00 546, 280.40
1962-63 10, 185 557, 038. 00 226, 815. 20

None.

CHART NO. 3A

TYPE A LUNCH COST, JULY 1, 1973, TO DECEMBER 31, 1973, STATEWIDE

Expenditures from school lunch funds:
Fo:d
Labor
Other .

Estimated value of noncash expenditures .

Total expenditures

Less:
Extra milk 'costs
School breakfast cost
Estimated a la carte costs

Total unallowable costs
Total type A lunch expenditure:

Total type A lunches served:

Amount
Cents per

lunch

$11, 429, 351. 10 35.20
5. 799, 087. 26 17.86
I. 381, 938. 42 4.26

18, 610, 376.78 57.32
4, 222, 352.01 13.00

22, 833, 028. 79 70.32

750, 192.31 2.31
106, 877.86 .33
311, 718.80 .96

I. 168, 788.97 3.60
21, 664, 239.82 ..

Children type A lunches 30. 676, 781
Adults type A lunches.. I, 793.927 __

Total type A lunches 32, 470, 709 ...

Note: Type A lunch cost without Government commodities, 66.72 cents.

CHART NO. 3B

IOWA TYPE A LUNCH CDST, JULY 1, 1913, TD DEC. 31, 1913, STATEWIDE AVERAGE

Costs in
colts

Less Less Less (32,470,-
extra school estimate Type A lunch 708

Total milk breakfast a la carte expenditures lunches)

Foot! . ......... ...
Labor
Other

Total
Noncash expenditure

11, 429,
5. 799.
I. 381,

18. 610.
4. 222.

351. 10
087. 26
938,42

376. 78
652. 01

750,

750.

192. 31

192.31

68,
34.
4,

106,

163.
024.
690.

877.

13
09
64

86

311.

311,

718.80

718. 80

10, 299. 276. 86
5, 765, 063, 17
1, 37/. 247. 78

17. 441. 587. 83
4,222,652.01

31.12
17. 75
4,2

53. 72
13.00

Total 22.833, 0211.791507.19251106,13/7:86311:i1r80ii,664. 239. 8i 66.72

gil=smoM111=smvs=1.11mosommeisesiaoticasessze-smsessaasaasesmoc=ersow...........morbews,
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School period

+--
School peNod

July 1972 to July 1973 to Cents Percent
December 1972 December 1973 increased Increased

(cents) (cents) or decrease or decrease

rood
Labor
Other

Total
Noncash expenditure...

Total

26.42
16.79
3.92

.... . .. ..
47.13
12.64

_
59.77

31.12
17.75

4.25
....... . ..

53. 72
13.00

_

66.72

+5. 30
+. 96
+. 33

_ . .____ _

+6.59
+. 36

+6.95

.... _._______....

+20.1
.1-5. 7
+8.4

r -14.0
+2.8

+II. 6

Chart No. 4
Iowa:

September 197.1: Amount
Number of school disteicts serving; truth free and reducedrice

uwals
Number of school distriets serving free meals but not reduced-

2111.1

price meals- 1417

January J074:
Number of sclwol districts serving both free and reduced-prie

meals 312
Number of school districts serving free meals but not redecell-

price meals 151
Number of districts that started serving ivilticed-price meals utter

171% change become effective January 1, 11)74 1(1

During the 1972-73 school year, all school districts served both free and
rprIticerl-prIN meals.

CHART NO. 5

IOWA FREE LUNCHES, AVERAGE DAILY FREE LUNCHES
--Y.-

School
year

197243

School
year

1973-74
Decrease

per day

Percent
decrease
per day

Month
September 53. 675 53.065 -610 -1.14
October..... G0.304 57.318 -2.986 -4.95
November... 60, 049 57, 365 -2.684 -4.47
December. 59.927 57, 115 -2, 812 -4.69
January.. . . 60.539 57,213 - 3.326 --5.49
February.... 61. 764 56,106 -5.658 -9.16

REDUCED -PRICE LUNCHES. AVERAGE DAILY REDUCED PRICE LUNCHES-- ,-- . _

Month
September
October .
Noventber....
December..
January . .
February.

,

School
year

1972-73

2,192
2,138
2,210
2. 195
2,163
I. 811

- -__

School
year

1973-74

2, 085
2.865
2,914
2, 891
3.049
3.185

Increase
or decrease

per day
-

-107
727

+704
-696

886
-1-I. 374

-
Percent

Increase or
decrease
per day

.

- -4.88
+34. 00
+ 31. 86
+31. 71

40, 96
+75.87
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CHART NO. 6

IOWA AVERAGE DAILY PARTICIPATION. PERM OF AVERAGE DAILY ATTENDANCE------ ---.--
--
Schools:

July 1. 1972
through

Dec. 31, 1972
(percent)

July I. 1973
through

Dec. 31, 1973
(percent)

percent
increase.
decrease

Senior high schools 52.82 43.00 +2.18
Juniorsoulor high schools... 77.16 76.20 -I. 26
Junior high schools 74.32 75.60 +1.69
Elementary schools 71.80 70.02 -2.54
Special education schools 83.50 79. 13 -5.55
K-I2 schools 81.42 80.84 -.72

Total 70.29 69.79 -.72

The above chart shows that. average daily participation (so far this year) :
1. Increased in senior high schools front 52.82% up to 54% -1-2.18%,
2. Decreased in junior-senior high schools 77.16% down to 76.20%

-LW.%
3, increased in junior high schools 74.32% up to 75.00% = +1.69%,
4. Decreased appreciably In elementary schools 71.80% down to 70.02%=*:-

5. Overall partielpationdecreased
Considering this in its entirety, It is not too severe because a number of schools

ineren.md their lunch prices last fall. Conversely, it held up this well because the
large percentage of schools did not increase student lunch prices.

During lust school year stadent lunch prices average 37.02 cents compared to
41.65 cents for this school year (up 3.73 cents).

Student participation for the month of December, 1973. however, was at an all
time high of 10.94 pereeta. Student participation for February dropped sharply
because of a high rate of incidence of influenza thronghoui the state.

Chart No.

Iowa's nonpublic school enrollment, 1973-74: Scheele
1.000 or more
500 to 1.000 20
300 to 500_ 35
200 to 80- 40
MO to 206..
0 to 100 76

Total 207

lolca'.1 public school dixtriet enrollment:
1.00 to 200.
200 to 300_
:300 to 500_

School distr4ota

25
106

1710 to 1.000 77
1.000 to 1.500
1.500 to 2.000..
2.000 to 3,000 81
3.900 tip.._. _..

Total
only 7 school districts have an enrollment above 10,000.
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CHART NO. 8

COMPARISON BY PERCENTAGE OF VALUE FOR USDA COMMODITIES

Commodity

1972-73
value

per unit

1973-74
average

value
per unit

Percentage
difference

Applesauce No 40.9 6.88 10.59 54
Apples, sliced No, 36 9.36 15.01) 60
Apricots, canned No. 40 ... 11.20 12.07 8
Apples, Iresh No. 40 6.00 9.55 59
Beans, led kidney No. 50 9.00 24.80 176
Beans, red kidney No, 100 11.00 46.64 124
Beans, baby lima No. 50 11.00 23.43 95
Beans, groat northern No. 50 10.00 24.45 145
Beans, dry pea No. 100 20.00 61.03 205
Beans, dry pea No. 50 10.00 31.10 211
Beans, green canned No. 38 6.84 7.44 9
Beans, frozen No. 30 6.92 8.73 26
Beans, dry pinto No. 50 8.50 21.00 147
Beans, dry pinto No. 100 16.41 42.33 158
Beef, groundjf rozen No. 55 46.75 58.30 25
Butter, print No. 32 2/.20 28.48 5

otter, print No 30 . 25.50 26.70 5
Butter, print No. 36 30.60 32.04 5
Heel, patties trozen No. 30 , 30. 00 36.38 21
Beef, In natural juice No. 43.5. 46. 55 60.95 31
Cheese, natural cheddar No. 42 33.18 51.38 55
Cheese, processed No. 30 24.00 33.18 38
Cherries, red pitted No. 40 10.24 18.68 82
Corn, canned No. 39.75 6.36 7.30 15
Cornmeal, yellow 14'. 50 6.00 7.02 17
Chicken, frozen No. 30 11.10 11.70 5
Corn, canned No. 24 4.34 5, 50 27
Cranberries, fresh No. 28 5.95 7.75 30
Cranberry Sauce No. 44.2 10.67
Eggs, dried No. 18 17.64 38.35 117
Flow, all purpose No. 50 4.50 7.36 64
Fruit cocAlail No. 41 4 7.85 11.47 46
Grapef ruit sections No. 37.5 12.00 10.95 -9
Grapefruit juice No, 40 4, 70 6.05 29
Grape juice No. 38.6 8.88 11.93 34
Ito ley, processed No. 30 16.16 25. 15 56
Moat, luncheon No. 45 36.00 44.70 24
Milk, dry No. 54 32.40 41.07 27
Margarine No. 30 4, 90 13.55 132
Oats, rolled No, 36 '/.92 6.95 -12
Olives, rine No. 19.5 14.83 19.02 28
Orange juice, frozen No. 30 32.00 11.98 0
reaches, canned No. 40 9.20 10.12 10
Peanut butter No 41.25 37.74 26.00 47
Pears, canned No. 40 10,00 11.90 19
Peas, green No. 40 6.55 8.00 22
Plums, purple No. 41.4 7.0/ 9.58 36
Paas, thy split No. 50 7.50 27.90 272
Peanut butter No. 48 20.64 n. 24 47
Pineapple, canned flo. 414 9.95 11.15 12
Pears, fresh d' Anlou. No. 45. 7.75 10.80 39
Potatoes, french fries No. 30 6.00 14.20 137
Potatoes, dehydrated No. 15. 7.50 7.90 4
Peas, canned No. 24 5.11 6.32 24
Poultry, canned boned No. 43.5 45.24 83.37 84
Raisins No. 48 28.20 31.68 10
Rico No, 50 9.00 24.08 174
Salad oil No. 46.2 13.86 25.32 83
Shortening vegetable oil No. 36 12.90 23.61 82
Sweet potatoes, dehydrated No 23.25 17.90 24.70 eSweet Potatoes, Syrup No. 38.25. 1.65 12.53 4
TOMM001) canned No. 38.25 7.91 $. 52 13
tomato, paste No, 4E62 11) 6/ 1t23 24
Turkeys, !Wen No 43 18.92 28.81 52
Shortening, vegetable oil tio. 50 11.50 21. 18 84
Wheat, rolled N.O. H. 8.64 18.80 118
Frankfurters (71 cents per pound) 28.40

NOttit Value per runt was compulol by obtaining whol.tsale prices from iro wholesales localei in Dos Moines and
taking on average of the 3.
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Mr. QVIE. Back to the wiestion of the beef, if it, does became avail
able the 7th of 'fitly, would any go in the. summer or would it all go in
the fall?

Mr. CARPENTER. It would be difficult by that time. Many of these
programs would have started by ;lune, some will be closing and so on.
After we receive thew, it is about another 10 or clays before they
are delivered. so that puts it, into August when most are closing.

I am sorry I didn't answer your question specifically that you
wanted to know.

Mr. QtTIE. Since most 63 made available for fall feeding, will it.
likely be fed up right after the school year, say the first 10 days of
school ? Would it be fed up or carried' along a way so it. would be
added into the menu from time to time

Mr. CARPENTER. Added into the menu from time to time because of
the variety that, is needed. I am sure you are aware this will not all be
used tYir 1 on,1 uurgers or beefburgers. It will be spread over a longer
period than 10 days.

Mr. Quin Tf no more were purchased, it would be used up in the
first semester of the school year?

Mr. CAneExTEn. Yes, easily. The schools and service institutions
will have to buy a great amount more than this.

Mr. QtIF:. Now I his is kept in freezers. is that correct?
Mr. CARPENTER. Yes.
Mr. QUM. it is ready to go?
Mr. CAnvENErt. Yes.
Mr. Qrtf:. Who pays for the cost of storage between the time it is

delivered from the I SPA ?
C.MPENTEn. A fter it is delivered by the rsr-L1 to the State :And

ve do not have State warehouses, we negotiate a contract. Once it
arrives in nip warehotise. there is a nominal fee until it is delivered to
t he school Imildituy: a nominal fee which covers storage, warehousing
in and nut and the like.

Nrv. OrTE. W110 !RI VS for that ?
NTT. CARPENTER. school system.
Mr. Qt-tE, Thank von. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman PERKINS. Our next witness is Mrs. Mary S. Dillard.

school lunch director. High Point City Schools. High Point. N.C.

STATEMENT OF MARY S. DILLARD. SCHOOL LUNCH =EC: 011.
HIGH POINT CITY SCHOOLS. HIGH POINT. N.C.

Mrs, Do LAND. I am Mary Dillard. Direetor of School Food Services.
Ifitrh Point. City Schools. T.Tigh Point. N.C.

pprcoito e. the opportunity to appear before this honorable com-
mittee to offer my comments in support of the efforts to retain com-
modity (donat2d) foods to the National School Lunch program by
S(4411'1E11 AlSSIl90 of it. It I:I fk.

I 1,0(.1 betrayed. sold for ;in 1)IereS of silver. The "carrot" offered by
Mr. Yeutter ran only be construed n jades kiss. In the beginning
I lie foul 41111)111Se:A Were A yoke to its governing agency and school
lunch support was hon. Not to roally build a sound vehicle for de-
ATIOPillg t11r healthiest children in the world. but as an afterthonght-
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a dumping ground. From these morsels (including, believe it or not,
ripe olives) a giant grew with real purpose and real integrity.

The school lunch program has grown steadily, slowly, agonizingly
despite many odds. And now the shoe is on the other foot. School
lunch needs the Agriculture Department. The surplus today is chil-
drenyours and mine. American children, black, white, rqd. and Tel-
low. They are beautiful. They are our hope, the reason for it all. They
deserve the best we have. Not just the poor child or the rich child, but
all children must equally share in the glory of health or all else we
plan for them is nothing.

Let's consider priorities. It is difficult to justify priorities of a gov-
ernment that subsidizes aircraft building, railroads and the agricul-
ture industry when they needed it, not to mention vast funding of
cost overruns on practically every defense venture, only to deny flour
for bread to feed the Nation's children. School lunch is not being
allowed an overrun or enough to stay even, but la cutback in the face of
mounting costs. School lunch is not perfect, but we have come a long
way.

The massive investment of State and local finances to build facilities
geared to handle commodities, in fact built around them, should not
and must not be abandoned because of the whim (they call it "strat-
egy") of our erstwhile benefactors.

It is very simple, gentlemen. If the commodity program is termi-
nated, it will be the beginning of the end for the school lunch. Money
in lieu of commodities is just a sugar-Coated pill. The expertise of
USDA is such that that not one of our local systems can come close
to matching their buying power and volume.

In North Carolina more qn 80 percent of the school children
participate in the program, of 'ch more than 45 percent are free
or reduced meals. The North Carolina Board of Education and the
State Superintendent of Public Instruction support school food serv-
ices as an integral part of education, and the State legislators provide
$2.5 million annually plus the cost of State administration to_con-
tinue the p Nrogram. School lunch is indeed a way of life in North
Carolina. In fact, every school except one, a small school on isolated
Okrocoke Island, has food service. The children on Okrocoke fortu-
nately live close enough to walk home.

Consider, as a fair comparison, that North. Carolina is a typical
State. We have a thriving urban area in the center of the State, but
the far east and the far west are rural, isolated areas. Our urban areas
have developed sound centralized systems. Our purchasing is quite
sophisticated, but the isolated areas do not have the opportunity to
secure good buys or best buys. Their need is the greatest and their
resources the least. It is my conviction that there are many more areas
in this great country the latter.

'We don't have funds to secure Federal inspection to secure consistent
quality and wholesomeness. Indeed, I am proud of the quality and
goodness of the many commoditles upon which we now depend.

In my local unit we have experienced all the increasesfood, labor,
energy and miscellaneous costs. How have we coped with this? We are
training and retraining our workeiT. Ten _ears ago we had 135 workers
serving 5000 children; today we have 9 workers serving 7,500 chil-

33



BEST COPY. AVAILABLE 30

dren. We bake 95 percent of our breads and desserts. We prepare meals
not only for the school program, but also for : Developmental day care
programs, Head Start, day care for handicapped children, meals for
the elderly, and summer nutritional programs.

And this approach is spreading to the advantage of all. I have a
special satisfaction (call it hope) in being able to supply lunches for
these programs in our city for we are teaching chiltiren long before
they reach school age to eat (and they really are) the foods that can
best develop their minds and bodies.

Well, we have reached another considerationteaching nutrition.
Cut our support? We need more. We must not only offer a balanced
diet, we must concentrate on teaching the children to eat it. We need
a ground swell of determined efforts to produce the healthiest Nation
on earth. The dividends are guaranteedin production, in lower medi-
care and medicaid costs, in the quality of life for all.

We believe. We pledge our continued dedication to a better way
and a better life through better nutrition. Tell Mr. Yeutter we will
take the carrots (real ones) and the peas and the flour and all the rest,
and we will not be bought for 30 pieces of silver.

This testimony represents the thinking of my own person and the
State Food Service Association of North Carolina.

iCopy of January :25, 1974, memo from U.S.D.A. Associate Seere-
tary Clayton Yeutter to Agriculture Secretary Earl L. Butz referred
to .fol lows :1

DEPARTMENT of AURICULTURE,
OFFICE of THE SECRETARY,

Washington, D.C., January 25, 1974.
To Secretary Butz.
Subject: Commodity Procurement.
General Background:

1. Purchasing is handled by; (1) AMS under the Section 32 surplus removal
program, with distribution by FNS to both family and child nutrition (school
lunch and breakfast) programs; (2) AMS under Section 0, which is not limited
to surplus removal, with distribution by FNS only to child nutrition programs:
and (3) ASCS under Section 410 for price support purchases, with distribution
under P.L. 480 and other foreign distribution programs, and also by FNS to
both family and child nutrition recipients.

2. There is some additional distribution to (1) institutions, primarily chart-
thole entities; and (2) specialized groups such as pregnant and lactating women
and small children; as well as distribution in emergencies, such as floods._

3. A preliminary evaluation by Pr. Paarlberg's staff indicates that benefits to
producers from our surplus removal efforts have not been great. The exception
is In some of the specialty crops, primarily in California and Florida, where
elimination of the program would be strongly opposed,

4. A possible alternative to these programs, if and when surplitsies develop in
future years, would be a voucher system. There is some precedent for this; in
essence, food stamps are vouchers, though they need not be used for specific
foods. And we are now using vouchers, applicable only to certain Specified foods,
io two of our supplemental feeding programs (e.g., WIC). But the ramifications
of the much broader use envisioned here have not N*et been researched.

5. ANIS, FNS and some of Assistant Secretary Wright's staff have develo
n study proposal which would encompass the voucher alternative and a num )er
of other aspects of this program. This proposal is being held in abeyance pen&
In our immediate policy decisions.

O. Senator McGovern and a number of other liberals in that body, representing
both parties, have Just introduced legislation that would require us to Maintain
on our commodity procurement programs at no less than present levels,

/, The school feeding lobby is strongly opposed to termination of commodity
procurement for child nntrition. The primary reason is that they wish to avoid

34



BEST COPY AVAILABLE

31

transfer of the child nutrition programs to HEW. They believe that If they can
keep a USDA procurement program going, this will strengthen their hand in
resisting a transfer of the distribution system (FNS).

8. We will phase out most of the family procurement programs by June 30 of
this year, as required by the 1973 Farm Bill. Exceptions will be: Puerto Rico,
perhaps a few counties in the U.S., and perhaps the Indian reservations. It will
take most of FY 75 to get the "exceptions" on food stamps.

We have one supplemental feeding program which involves commodities ; this
too will continue in FY 75, but probably could be phased into WICa voucher
programin 10Y- 76.

Thus, the only remaining commodity programs in FY 70, i.e., on July 1, 1975,
would be (1) child nutrition; (2) Institutions; and (8) P.L. 480 and other foreign
distribution.
Recommendations:

1. All out opposition to the McGovern legislation. If it should pass, we'll be in
the commodity procitrentea business forever.

2. A gradual phase down (and hopefully phase out) of existing procurement
and distribution programs during FY 75. As discussed above, this is already
planned for the family programs, and can easily be done in the supplemental
programs. Distribution to institutions should be phased down as much as possible,
thereby minimizing the flak that will be received if and when complete termina-
tion takes place, i.e., on June 80, 1975. Distribution to the schools should be
reduced dramatically, and the shortfall replaced by cash, as is already permitted
by law. This teo will reduce the shock if distribution is completely terminated on
June 30, 1975. It probably is too early to determine whether foreign distribution
can also be terminated at that time.

3. An objective of complete termination and disbanding of these programs on
June 30. 1975. This can be done by administrative action, If the pending McGovern
and similar legislation can be forestalled.

There will be some difficulty in terminating help to institutions, but this can
he overcome. The much more difficult battle will be with the child nutrition lobby.
Our strategy should be to : (1) convince them that they will be hurt little, if any,
by a changeover from commodities to cash ; and (2) provide an adequate carrot in
the form of cash to at least diminish their opposition.

Foreign distribution should also be evaluated at that time.
4. In the interim, the voucher alternative for surplus removal should be care-

fully studied and readied for implementation if needed. Otherwise, we're liable
to be forced back into the commodity procurement business if and when surpluses
develop. The Section 32 removal authority will still be on tir.t books, and the
Department would probably be forced to use it unless voucher or some other
alternative is available.

C ArenN YEUTTER,
Aswistant Secretary.

Chairman PERIEINS. Thank you very much fr ar excellent state-
ment.

Do nu have any questions, Charles?
Mr. TtAnativrE. No.
rilfti !limn PF,RIONS. Thank you very mach.
Our next witness is Mr. ,Julius Jacobs,

STATEMENT OP sums IACOBS, DIABOTO11- SMOOT, LUNCH
PROGRAM, NEW YORK CITY BOAILD OP 1P4.0k1CATIA

Mr. ,TAcious. Mr. Chairman, I am very rik,n.yd to appear before this
committee to give testimony in support of 11 lt. 131(18, IL ig the belief
of the New York City Board of Education that it is absolutely neces-
sary that commodities continue to he purchased for the school lung
program. The New York City Board of Education rerfivcd approxi-
mately $11.2 million in commodities and cash during r,;cal year 1072--
73. We expect to receive approximately $5.4 million this year.
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This level of support. to the school lunch program in New York
City nets out. to over ti cents per lunch. In view of the runaway infla-
tion that we have been experiencing with food items leading the way,
we find it rather distressing that. the Federal Government is at least
considering, withdrawing this very important commitment to school-
children of our Nation,

While the commodity program is not perfect, it has over the years
provided very good quality food and has in many cases made the di f-
ferenee in providing a bare minimum lunch and an improved lunch
for millions of children.

We have estimated in New York City it would cost us about $1.80
for each $1. of donated commodity made available by USDA. We also
feel the actual purchase of commodities for the school lunch program
is one way of assuring we get food for the lunch program and that
because of other priorities and other pressures in a place such as New
York, having cash and no commodities does not assure us that there
will actually be. food made available to children from these funds.

Treace we think it would be possible and maybe even probable that
the impact upon the quality of "fond on the plate" of children would
be adversely affected were the commodity program withdrawn and re-
placed by a voucher system for cash only.

While my comments represent the thinking of the New York City
Board of 1 (111(.91.4)11. certainly in my travels and my contact I would
like to think it. represents the majority thinking of food service direc-
tors and people in large urban areas.

have sonic information available in regard to the luneh program in
New York City and I would be very happy to answer any questions
that you may have.

Chairman PERKINS. Do you feel that this program should be ex-
tended for t or 2 years?

Mr. JAcons. Yes, we feel it should he extended.
Chairman PE UK INS. Mr. Qu ie. any questions?
Mr. QM. I would like to ask the same questions that I asked Miss

Martin beforehand regarding additional money. Really what I want
to find nut is if that 7 cents is the optimum figure to which yon get com-
modities. If the Federal Government was going to increase any share
of school lunches. would you sooner have commodities increased or
cash for the additional amounts?

Mr. JAcons. In our particular situation we feel we would benefit
much greater if the commodities were actually purchased and made
available to us. hopefully early enough during the year so we could
plan. a ncl hopefully they Nvnuilcl come in such I inn. as we could use them
and take full advantage of them and not have prolonged costs for
storage and this type of thing. which sometimes affects the effects these
commodities can have on a large program.

Mr. (derma;. Would you prefer that any of the cash that is now being
made available be shifted to Government purchasing of commodities
and distributed to you rather than giving you 10 cents in cash in sec-
tion 4?

JAcong. No, we sort of feel that the commodity program does
two thinus. No 1. it establishes certain levels of quality and therefore,
we can aim at it. Ma so far as shi ft ing, if T understand your question.
sonic funny can he made available under section 4 and other sections.
nut I wouldn't propose that.
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Mr. QM. You think it is the optimum mix now?
Mr. jAC011S. Yes. The amount. of money we could be talking of con-

ceivably could be such that whether the Department is capable of doing
this could be a question. We would prefer to see that the commodity
program as it is be continued and, as 1. said, hopefully improved to
the point that we could get those commodities that are to be purchased
and distributed to us at the local level in sufficient time that we could
use them within a reasonable period of time and not have these pro-
longed storage charges.

Mr. Qum. You think it is a.pretty optimum mix now, 7 cents com-
modities and 10 cents in rash in section 4? We will disregard for the
time being the free and reduced cost lunches. Suppose the

thatof the Federal Government should increase. Do you think that should
come in commodities or cash?

Mr. JACOBS. There again, in this sort of iffish type of answer, if the
Department could purchase these things and make them available to
us, we would benefit more than the cash.

Nlr. Quiz. If they can't buy them, you get, the cash.
Mr. jAcons. As I said in my statement, in our particular case in

New York City. because of certain cost, factors, it ends up costing us
Mitch more for the same. In other words, n dollar amount of commodi-
ties distributed to us at, USDA's total cost. Our figures indicate those
same items, if we purchased them through our wholesale distributors
and what-have-you, have at least for this past year cost us on an av-
erage of $1.30. It would appear we are ahead of the game if the De-
partment purchases the commodities and makes them available to us.

Mr. Quiz. 'Your figures :jive with Georgia's, that it would cost you
11 cents to get what 7 cents is now buying in commodities.

lir. JAcons. I guess it would be pretty close. We are saying about
30 percent more. I guess it is somewhere in that range.

Mr. Qint. Do you do volume buying? I mean, you are ri pretty big
jurisdiction in the city of New York.

Mr. JAcons. Yes, we do. In a year we buy $38 to $40 million worth
of foodstuffs for our program. We are serving some 90 or 91 million
meals. Ours is a, very large operation in itself. So we do buy in volume.

Mr. QtriE. When you say you buy, how big of an area does this
cover? New York City is a problem because it has all those counties.

Mr. J,tcons. This covers all five boroughs, about 1,300 school loca-
tions, about one-half million meals a day that we support.

Mr. QUM If you are buying in that volume, why is it that you don't
have more of a savings than Georgia where they would have to buy
for each school district? You must, be the size of the whole State of
Georgia.

Mr. Awns. We have costs in New York City that are probably dit,
feiient from a lot of other places. A large portion of that cost is in
distribution. We find because of our size it is necessary to break our
orders down to many vendors in order to get service. I think you can
realize the demand, If we were to citywide serve, let's say, hamburgers
in all locations on 1 day, one -half inilliott servingsthere, about one-
fourth million pounds, it iwould crest an absolutely impossible service
delivery by any one vendor. regardless of how largo lie is.

In some cases this doesn't give us the price break increment, but in
some cases it could work to netitndize this large buying power because
of the number of locations we have to deliver to.
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Mr. QUIE, You have a higher delivery cost also with the
commodities?

Mr. JAcoas. Yes, we find that in different boroughs of New York,
for instance in Manhattan, which is very, very congested, your delivery
cost. there would be almost 11/o times as much as another borough like
Richmond, which is a sem i rural aea.

We have those factors common to this particular area.
Mr. Qum. When you consider that. as a problem then, whether you

purchase separately or get commodities, that cost of distribution be-
comes the same on both, then it is just the volume, since you are not able
to buy in volume in ninny cases as the U.S. Department of Agriculture?

jAcons. That is correct. Also. one. very important part that is
tied in with this is that, of course, USDA has national standards and
has very good specifications in quality control. We in our purchasing
pretty much copy after them. We think this is it very important factor.
We think the Ii DA should continue this involvement in purchasing
commodities and making them available, even though in the price
break to delivery point there is a. substantial saving, whereas the
distribution cost in New York City would be the same whether we. dis-
tribute commodities donated by USDA or distributing what we
purchased.

Mr. QUM. That beef that will be made available, what percent of
your total ground beef would this be?

Mr. 'Timms. Based on our present volume and frequencies of service
and hopefully that we will get our fair share of this $45 million of
purchasing. this conceivably could run another 7 or 8 service days of
meals, providing we do net it at a. time when we can serve it .

We would have very limited use during the summer in that our pro-
grams drop very dramatically from about 520,000 a day during the
regnlat. school lunch program through the year clown to a little less
than 100,000 for the summer activities we have. Therefore, if it were
made available so we could have it to start off in Septemberove could
make full use of it and there again have an absolute minimum amount
of storage charges on what we hope will be a very large amount.

Mr. Qt.:IE. You said S clays. What percent of the total would that be
if you were to buy?

M r. JAcons. I would say 5 percent.
Mr. Qmr.. If the USDA does such a good job of setting standards in

buying as they do, why don't. you piggyback their efforts and_buy in
ma i45.% amounts for the city of New York in the same way? You can
purchase in large volume amounts from large packing companies, the
same as the Department. of Agriculture.

JArons. One. of the things we are doing and are ex doring is bay-
ing, a much closer working relationship that we do just. that. We are
doin!! that on some items and we do anticipate to expand that particii-
la r approach. T would say that the actual purchasin.g of these commodi-
ties and delivery to one point is just one of the problems.

We believe at least that there. could be substantial savings to us in
our overall purchasing, copying their approach. We have been and
plan to extend along that line._ We think it is critical that they have
this continued involvement. If that did not exist, each. of us would
be left to oar own devices to provide for standards and this type of
thing. While we believe we have developed some expertise, We believe
a lot of lesser, smaller systems would not have this particular benefit.
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Mr. Qum. Since it would cost. you 30 percent more if you were going
to buy the commodities yourself rather than receiving the commodities
from the Federal Government, if you piggyback their effort, how much
can you save on the rest of the purchase, say of beef?

Mr. ,TAcons. At this time, as I said, we are just exploring this parti-
cular thing and the projected savings. We believe, it will at least ap-
proac 2 tQ 5 percent of our total food purchasing once we can get a
definite handle on this.

I would say that because of some of the internal arrangements that
we are making in New York City because of the decentralization act,
particularly in the Board of Education, some of our projections for
specific commodities in the future are somewhat restrained by a deter-
mination as to how many of the 32 local community school boards
may elect;, which they have the right, to do, to withdraw from the
central program and to run their own program. And for the coining
year, they will have up to and including the first of *fitly to make that
decision. So some of our planning of necessity is a little cautious along
that line.

Mr. Qum. If you can work out the same kind of purchasing arrange-
ments in a city the size of New York by using USDA standards--
wouldn't there then be a tendency for them to want central purchasing

. f..om you the way everybody is coming in and asking central purchas-
ing from USDA?

Mr. JACOBS. I think you are exactly correct because everyone in the-
food business is trying to do everything to stretch their dollar to the
maximum. This is one approach. If you can buy cheaper from a cen-
tral source, we intend to clo it. I would agree with that statement.

Mr. Qvu. The question is why hasn't that been done a long time ago?'
Mr. JAcous. I have only been in New York 3 years. Maybe that is the

reason. We are working on it. I would say this, in all honesty. To a
certain extent I think there has been movement in that direction, not
in everything, but I think there has been movement in that direction.
The detailed planning and projection for a large and complex system
like New York obviously takes tremendous time, talent, and staffing.,
and this type of thing that may for one reason or another not be made
available to them.

I think that concept and that approach has been at least in the minds
of a lot of people and now I think we, are getting to the point where
we are implementing it a little more rapidly than in the past.

Mr. Qum, can't understand why large systems and States them-
selves, through which this program is operated, now come in and testi-
fy that the l!SI)A. program has worked so well, and I think it has, that
they won't. piggyback that and receive those kinds of savings them-
selves,

never really looked at it before because we always have, as some of
the previous witnesses have said, had surplus commodities and we
thought they would go on foipver. But now this new day has come
and I would think it would cause large communities like yours to look
at central purchasing.

Thank von.
Chairman IIERBIN S. Thank you very much.
Our -next witness 18 Col, Ellsworth C. Reiss, coordinator, food dis-

tribution section, Department of Agriculture, State of New Jersey;:
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and then Mr. James K Mack, managing director and general counsel,
Peanut. Butter Manufacturers and Nut Salters Association, Wash-
ington. D.C.

You may proceed, Col. Reiss. Without objection your statement will
be inserted in the record at this point. We will hear from both Colonel
Reiss and Mr. Mack before questioning the witnesses.

STATEMENT OF COL. ELLSWORTH C, REISS, COORDINATOR, FOOD

DISTRIBUTION SECTION, DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE,
STATE OF NEW JERSEY

Colonel liviss. Mr. Chairman. it is a pleasure to be here.
strongly urge the approval of 1Llt 13168' with minor but impor-

tant modifications, which would extend for 2 years the commodity
distribution program*.

Mr. Clutiran. at this point I would like to deviate from my formal
stat ement and summarize as Igo through.

Chairman l'EuniNs. Go ahead. Without objection your statement
will he inserted in the record.

Colonel Ilmss. Several months ago I was shocked and outraged to
discover that the T.S..7 Department of Agriculture favors the terina-
tio Of the present proirram effective June 80, 1974. This is one of tile
t»ost weft]) and popular programs sponsored by the Federal Gov-
ermnt. so it is imperative to extend the present system.

As indicated on the cover sheet of my statement, I represent 14
Northern States as president or time Norf-livost Area Commodity Distri-
bution Association. I am also the coordinator for fond commodities in
the State of New Jersey under the direction of Phillip Alampi, Secre-
tary or the New .Terse' Department of Agriculture. I might mention
he was present here this morning.

I am also speaking on behalf of the Southeast Area Commodity Dis-
trilnition Assocation comprising Alabama. Florida. Georgia, Ken-
tucky, Mississippi, North Carolina, South Carolina and Tennessee.

T must also mention I am speaking. in behalf of 21/2 million Boy
Scouts, who are major users of food commodities during slimmer
encampments.

pages 2 and 5 of my statement. with exhibits 1 and 21T mention
USDA budget figures involving commodities for schools and institu-
tions. As you can determine. the funds for school programs went from
$979 million in fiscal year 1965 to $1.88 billion in 1974. However, the
dollars in food commodities remain almost stagnant. This also applies
to institutions.

Tn the Perkins bill, H.R. 13168. it is stated, "For donation to main-
tain the annual program level of assistance for schools." Gentlemen,
how can this level be maintained when the bucle.et is being reduced for
schools in the amount of $23.7 million less than fiscal year 1074 and
institutions tire being reduced $2,3 million les1 than fiscal 1974? This
does not take into consideration a minimum 12-percent increase in the
cost; of living for fiscal year 1975.

To maintain the proper level the budget should read $351,3 million
for schools and P1.1 million for institutions.

At this point I would like to recommend minor changes that Shonla
he made in IT.R. 13168, Page 1, line 10, the word "may," I am afraid
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the U.S. Department of Agriculture would play with this word and
we 'would not receive Government commodities. Therefore it, should
read "shall" or "will."

Page 2, lines 8, 9, and 10, which reads "for schools, domestic relief,
distribution, and other domestic assistance programs." That should be
changed to read "schools, institutions, Indian reservations not request-
ing a food stamp program, supplemental feeding"this does not in-
clude the WIC program and disaster relief distribution. This is very
similar to Congressman Robert Roe's bill, H.R. 13094 of April 1974.

Gentlemen, approximately 94 percent of the food commodities in
dollar value goes into the school program and the remaining 6 percent
eves to institutional-type programs. The Institutional amount is very
small, but very important, and therefore it should be included in the
Perkins bill. It is the opinion of some of the legislators that many
eligible recipient agencies do not want the raw commodities because
they are difficult to handle in the kitchen. This is not a true opinion
today.

Refer to pages 8, 4, and 5 of my statement and you can determine
times have changed. State governments have entered into food process-
ing agreements and have done an excellent job in processing raw food
commodities into a more useful end product that is highly nutritional
and acceptable. Many additional dollars are saved through the ex-
amples given.

I would like at this time to turn to page 3 which involves durum
wheat flour. Many years ago the city of Philadelphia processed bread
flour into macaroni and spaghetti. It was an inferior product for pasta
products. However, it was nutritionally accepted in the school lunch
programs. Approximately 3 years ago the U.S. Department of Agri-
culture purchased durum wheat flour and made it available to the
States. Today many States utilize the durum wheat flour for the proc-
essing of macaroni, spaghetti, and shells. The pasta products are
highly nutritious and are "high" on acceptability.

The State of New Jersey will use approximately 2 million pounds
of durum wheat flour this current fiscal year. A contract was awarded,
through formal advertising (bid system), to a processor in Pennsyl-
vania. The Government flour was shipped directly from USDA pur-
chasing sources to the processor. It is then processed, packaged, ,and
shipped to New Jersey. Through a central warehouse system it is
then distributed to 1,000 recipient agencies, including institutions
and summer camps, supporting approximately 680,000 individuals,
The processing costs are passed on to the recipient agencies: however,'
they benefit by enjoying lower costs amounting to $500,000. The cost
to the recipient agency is $1.60 for 20 pounds of the pasta product.

On the wholesale market they would pay about 38 to 40 cents per
pound. I might add that retail prices are in the vicinity of 48 to 55
cents per pound.

will mention soybean oil, which goes into the finished product of
iityonnaise, is similar to the bidding on pasta, products, resulting in a
half-million dollars in savings to recipient agencies.

In the Northeastern States the food commodity program is reach-
ing 5 million schoolchildren, a half-million individuals in institu-
tionsincluding_ the elderly under the Older Americans Act, which
get one hot meal a day 6 days a weekand gentlemen, in the Older

30-3t12-74 -2
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Americans At bill passed by Congress it stated therein that Govern-
iont commodities could be utilized. Also we aro remelting a little less

that. one-half million Boy Scouts, Girl Si:outs, underprivileged chil-
dren, and so fort ii in summer camps.

The U.S. Department, of Agriculture wants to dtunp the food com-
modity program that; has been of great value to millions of individuals
across the Nation. There is indication that the Assistant Secretary of
Agriculture Clayton Yeutter will do all in his power to end the food
coni.modit V progra n

First, there will be a cutback in funds; as I have indicated. The
second step would be not utilizing the hinds to purchase commodities
resulting in a cash flow to schools. Institutions will be dropped com-
pletely with no cash flow. The cash flow of 7 cents per meal could
disappear when there is no base such as a food commodity base.

Remember, if there is a cash (low to schools in lieu of commodities,
the vol mite buying power that was enjoyed in the past will be lost.
'Individual recipient agencies or an individual State cannot duplicate
tile savings that rsDA. has realized in volume purchasing.

Gentlemen. to nmintain the program at this year's level you must
consider that the increases in food costs can bring the appropriation
in dollar vain(' up to the projected costs. We in a commodity program
in the Northeast and Southeast. join together to fight the present. ad-
ministration in l'SDA to continue the food commodity programs for
schools, institutions, summer camps, and in support of disasters and
related prograins.

At this point I would like to refer to my comments on Mr. Clayton
Yeutter's statement before. the Senate Subcommittee on Agriculture
Research and General Legislative Subcommittee on March 27, MU.
You eau determine that his comments are not true or sound comments.
It will be dangerous to our population if the food commodity program
is dropped and there is no on-going program that will meet our needs.

I congratulate such Congressmen as you have on your committee
here and also C011grPS5111P11 Edward Patten and Robert Roe_ from
New Jersey, for the effort they have taken to help millions of indi-
viduals across the Nation. Of course, this includes Senator McGovern
in the Senate find Ciov. Brendan Byrne from the State of New ersey.

For the record I would like to submit a. report by the H.S. News &
World IZeport. of April 15, 197.1, titled "Shaping ITp: A 'Grave Threat'
to School Lunches."

Chairman PF.11K1NS. Without objection it will be inserted in the
record.

[Article follows :11

M.S. News Si World Itevort, Arril 15.19711

Sit APING 1'1, A "a HAvm Tula:AT" .ro Scnoot, Lunn KS

The cheap but nourkhing lunches served to millions of children in school cafe-
terias have long been an accepted pert of the Atnerien way of lifebut that way
Is about to change.

Beginning dune 30, the Department of Agriculture win start a "phase.down
year" buying swains foods for distribution to pnbile snook

'that decision will end federal control of the National School Lunch Program,

which got under way in 1040. It win also mark a turnabout in the Government's

efforts to find outlets for surplus foods since the first guidelines for commodity

buying were set up in 1085.
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The reason, according to Administration spokesmen, is simple: Surplus food is
get dug soiree.

Wht.t this Is iikely to mean is added headaches and possibly rising budgets for
schistl naiainistrators across the country. 1'rotest8 already are pouring, into the
nation's capital.

changing nutrket. Main points at issue between sehool authorities and the
USDA are these:

The educators contend that only the Federal Government, with millions to
sheet on conuntalities in vast quantities, has the purchasing power to provide
lunches at; 11 cost that students from poorer families can afford.

Feder:11 authorities answer that, with. the rising worldwide demand for agri-
cultural products, their leverage to buy in volume at below-market prices is fast
dissolving.

The recent record shows this: In 1073, surplus food chatmeled into schools
fell about 70 million dollars short of tilling intuit-program needs. The USDA
emit vitiated fields to bridge the gap.

Next year. Agriculture economists say, the situation could be even worse,
with the Alf PallgO Of basic food commodities growing more

Edward nek luau, administrator of the Food and Nutrition Service, told a
Senate committee conducting hearings on the school -lunch program :

"Our efforts to purchase foods, even at market levels, are facing stiff compe-
tition. the result being that sometimes USDA receives no bids on orders at all."

Still, there is no intention to leave the sehooldmah program completely In the
lurch, Assistant Secretary Clayton Yeutter suggested that the USDA hand over
to State food-purchasing offices all money appropriated for lunches. Last year,
that would have amounted to 313.7 million dollars.

According to an Agriculture spokesman. this shift in purchases to the States
would have little ofret oll.:1 number of schools.

"Many school districts." he said, "have been buying about SO per coat of their
mommolit it's locally anyway."

ShOek to school.. Bilt. other districts which lack purchasing and distribution
systems areIn the words of one ollicial"absolutely stunned."

An authority in the Montgomery (Nattily, Md., school system said :
"We would lose quite a few of our staple items such as butter. flour, cornmeal.

We would have to buy these loerilly at inflated prices. ''even if USDA gave us
extra money we wouldn't row out even. We don't have the purtintse leverage
they do."

A Virginia State official noted that the Onvernment has already reduced the
level of spending for the program by 23.7 million dollars and is seeking to cut it
further. What schools need. lie argued, is a 12 per eent increase.

A vook in one school write to a Senator: "1 am.sure our school-lunch program
would go down in defeat if the USDA took from us these commodities that we are
using in onr 'tmehes."

(fray Hodges. superintendent of the Beaufort, N.C., county hoard of edttea-
Hon. wrote:

"There is no way we could purchase the WIMP quantity or (platy of foods.
. . Without the .iupport, of the USDA commodity program, our total school-

tench program will he in jeopardy."
In Springfield. Dreg., a food-service official estimated that, if the USDA (teases

to buy comnitalities. at least 20 of the city's schools will have to go without a
lunch program.

Cut in buying Porrr.---011 March 25. Mit:worth Reiss. president of a food-
distribution association representing 13 States and the District of Columbia, told
a Senate Agriculture subcommittee:

"['lease remember that If there Is a cash flow to individual schools in lien of
commodities, the volume haying power they have enjoyed in the past will be
gone. Individual recipient agencies or an individual State cannot duplicate the
savings that the USDA has realized in volume purchasing."

Seantor cleorge MeClovern (Dem.), of ~Muth Thilinta, has introduced a 11111

whit.11 would eXtend the authority of the. USDA to but e0M1110(IttlesMTO ut
11110VO-pill'ItS prices fir two 11101V years. hit Agriculture officials warned that*
If the McGovern measure I .conies laws, "we Will be in the eottinodityDroeure-
ment toNtne4,8 forever."

Ilen ns the USDA prepared for the "phase -down year," however, President
Nixon oanouncedetho purchase of 45 million dollars' worth of beef to be dia
tribute(' as hamburger to schools,
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"in a quandarib" The action was described as a help to cattlemen in disposing
of it surplus in beef. However, John G. Motley, executive vice president of the
National Independent Meat Packers Assoelation, said it left packers "in a quan-
dary,"

If the USDA wants "choice" beef, as it has indicated, he said, "I don't see
how it could be provided for less than a dollar a pound." This conk' bring further
pressure toward higher prices in lunchrooms and family kitchens.

Opinion favoring the phaseout in not unanimous even within the USDA. Says
one of its food-service oflicials:

"If the USDA goes out of the commodity business, surpluses will go begging.
There will be no way to buy or distribute them. Don't forget your distribution
centers will be phased out, too.

Well In' back to killing animals again as we did in the 1030s when all this
got started."

Colonel rimss. Gentlemen, I will not go into my comments on Clay-
ton Yeutter because it. is part of the record. However, this morning
Mr. Hekman mentioned something about disasters and I would like
to read one part on disasters. This is a statement by Mr. Clayton
Yeutter :

In the past, food for emergency feeding has been a sideline of on-going food
dist ribtubm programs. Today we no longer have government food stockpiles end
massive distribution systems, To the extent that state and local school districts
continue to maintain inventories of food, those inventories should continue to be
available for disasters. To the extent that they do not meet disaster assistance
needs, we in the Federal Government should work within the nation's commer-
cial .food distribution system to develop means to supplement and complement
these inventories.

11y comment: Why should we destroy a system that. has been suc-
cessful in supporting many disaster areas during the past few years?

Chairman PERKINTs. Let me interrupt, please. We must leave very
soon to answer a quorum call of the House, but first we'd like to hear
from our other witness, Mr. Mack, if possible.

Colonel liyass. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[Full statement follows

ritErAREs STATEMENT OF' C0L. Eusworrrit C. BEM, HET. PRESIDENT NoRTITEAsT
AREA Cost Mo/Ty DisTRIDUTIoN ASSoCIATIoN AND COORDINATOR FOOD COMMODI-

TIES, STATE of NEW JEREMY

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee :
As President of the Northeast Area Food Distribution Association I represent

the following states: Connecticut, Delaware, District of Columbia, Maine, Mary-
land, Massachusetts, New Hampshire, New Jersey, New York, Pennsylvania,
Rhode Island, Vermont, West Virginia, and Virginia.

I am also speaking on behalf of the Southeast Area Commodity Distribution
Association comprising: Alabama, Florida, Georgia, Kentucky, Mississippi, North
Carolina, South Carolina, and Tennessee.

We appreciate this opportunity to discuss the Proposed FY 1075 Food and
Nutrition Service Budget of the united States Department of Agriculture per-
taining to Food Commodities for Schools and Institutions and also to comment

on the Perkins Bill HU 1310$.
Attached as Exhibit No. 1 you will find the FY 1074 and the proposed FY

1975 FNS
Attached_, U.S. Department of Agriculture for Child Nutrition and In-

stitution Programs. It can be noted that the FY 1075 Budget for the Child Mari.
tion Programs is $23.7 million loss than in FY 1074. The U.S. Department of
Agriculture economists indicate a fond price level averaging 12 percent above the
past year, Using the 12 percent as a Minimum increase It amounts to $37.0 _Mil-
lion. Therefore, the budget for FY 1075 should read no less than $351.8 million

for the Child Nutrition Programs,
This same situation applies to the budget in Fetid Distribution to Institutions.

The Ft 1075 budget is $2.3 million less than FY 1074. Considering the 12 per-
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cent increase in price this amounts to $2.2 million. The $2.2 million added to
last years budget amounts to $21.1 million, Therefore, the budget for FY 1075
should read no less than $21.1 million.

In the Perkins Bill Mt 13168 line 2 and 3 on page 2 indicates "to maintain
the annually programmed level of assistance for schools, domestic relief distri-
bution, and other domestic relief distribution as nee authorized by law." To
actually maintain the annual level of assistance there must be sufficient dollar
input into the food programs. If we get the unwell or traditional level in dollars
and the food Index Increases It will result in less product: To overcome the
budget deficit from last year and considering the 12 percent increase in food
prices for us to meet our objective the budget for FY 1075 should rend as follows :

NiUion
$351.3

Food Distribution to Institutions 21. 1

The overall food et pendltures have doubled since 1005. See Exhibit No. 2 at-
tached. However:the U.S. Department of Agriculture food commodity expendi-
tures has remained almost dormant.

It is the opinion of some of the legislators that many of the eligible recipient
agencies do not want the raw commodities because they are difficult to handle
in the kitchen. This is not an absolute opinion. Over the many years the reci-
pient agencies lutve obtained adequate equipment to process these raw ma-
terials, Also during the past three years we have made substantial gains in the
food processing field. I will cite some examples :

a. Durum Wheat Flourmany years ago the City of Philadelphia processed
bread flour Into macaroni and spaghetti. It was an inferior product for pasta
products, however it was nutritionally accepted in the School Lunch Programs.
Approximately three years ago the U.S. Department of Agriculture purchased
durum wheat flour and made it available to the states. Today many states utilize
the durum wheat flour for the processing of macaroni, spaghetti and shells. The
pasta products are highly nutritious and are "high" on acceptability. The State
of New Jersey will use approximately two million pounds of durum wheat flour
this current fiscal year. A contract was awarded, through formal advertising (bid
system), to a processor in Pennsylvania. The government flour was shipped
directly from USDA purchasing sources to Mb processor. It is then processed,
packaged and shipped to New Jersey. Through a central warehouse system it is
then distributed to 1000 recipient agencies, including Institutions and Summer
Camps, supporting approximately 680,000 individuals. The processing oasts are
passed on to the recipient agencies, however, they benefit by enjoying lower costs
amounting to $500,000.00. The cost to the recipient agency is $1.60 for 20 pounds
of the pasta product. On the wholesale market they would pay about 38 to 40
cents per pound. I might add that retail prices are in the vicinity of 48 cents per
pound.

b. Soya Bean Oil during the past two years many states ordered soya bean oil
for the processing of mayonnaise. I will use New Jersey again as an example. A
bid was solicited with an award going to a processor in Maryland. The soya bean
oil was shipped directly to the processor who produced four-one gallon plastic
containers per case. The mayonnaise was shipped as ordered to New Jersey, The
final cost to the recipient agency was $5.20 per case. On the wholesale market this
was priced at $13.50 to $10.50 per case. The recipient agencies will realize a sav-
ings amounting to over $400,000.00.

c. Cranberry Sauce* at one time the USDA purchased fresh cranberries for
distribution to the states. This item was acceptable but it was "hard to work
with" in the kitchen. Today the cranberries are processed at a low cost and dis-
tributed to schools in No. 10 cans. This item now has longer shelf life and is highly
acceptable.

d. Many other items include:
Bread and Dread Productsutilizing flour and shortening purchased by USDA.

The value of the purchased items is subtracted from the lowest bid price by the
processor.

Pizza pies utilizing flour.
Concentrated orange juicethis is not a raw material, however, for better

utilization it is processed into orange popsicles, orange ice and 4 oz. containers of
orange juice.

Canned Vegetarian Beans from beans.

Commodities to schools
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Turkey Rolls front whole raw turkey.
Cake Mixes from USDA flour.
\Vith a little ingenuity the raw commodities can be processed into many useful

end products.
You can determine from the above that the US Department of Agriculture and

the states are doing an excellent job in processing raw food commodities into a
more useful end piloting that Is highly nutritional. If these raw materials are
not made available by the I'S Department of Agriculture all our processing ex-
iwrience and savings to recipient agencies %vitt lie host.

In the Northeastern States the food commodity program is reselling over 5
million school children, 500.000 individuals in institutions and 430.000 Boy Scouts.
Girl Smuts, underprivileged children, etc. In summer camps. i want to strongly
eintilmsize the need for flee continuance of the food commodity program at atte-
nion, levels to support the nutritional needs of millions of tli.serring individuals
In our schools. institutions and summer camps. Under the Older American Art
tin' elderly van receive one meal a day for five days a week and I'SDA food com-
modities have been authorized to be used by Congress. Also these food com-
modities are the only Federal/State food bank available to help feed those in
distress during natural disasters.

moS1 NO AVMs! ENT

The I'S Deosrtment of Alrueulture wonts to "DUMP" the food commodity
proven that lens been of great value to millions of Individuals across the nation
and there is newspaper Indication that the Assistant Secretary of Agriculture
will do all in his power to end the Food Commodity Programs. We believe that
his first sten is to cut back the funds as indicated in Exhibit No. 1. his second
step riot be not utilizing the funds to purchase Sevtion 32 and Section 410 food
romoditips resulting in it Nish flow to schools during the end of the fiscal year. The
enli flow (seven cents per mean could disappear when there is no base. 81101 as
the food commodity base. Also please remember that if there is a cash flow to
slosols in lien of emoniwIlties, the volume untying power they have enjoyed in
the oast will be lost, boll vidtin' recipient in:envies or an individual state cannot
doolicate the savings that the CS Department of Agriculture has realized in
%.1,1ione mirehasing.

nvntleown. to inn Into In the program at this years level you amst mushier the
inorease in food costs and bring the appropriation, In dollar value, up to that
''r''ier'ferl post, We in the conunodity programs in the Northeast and Sontheast.
Join twrotber with rill our might to fight to continue the Food Commodity Pro-
;minis for Schools, Institutions and Summer Camps.

EXHIBIT NO. 1

PROPOSED FISCAL YEAR 1975 FNS BUDGET U.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE

(Listed below is the eronesed fiscal veer i975 Fend and Nutrition Service budget, Department of Amicolture, as sub-
mitted to Conrress on Feb. 4, 1974, as compared to fiscal year 1974 and fiscal year 1975.1

Child nutrition programs:
Fiscal yiear Fiscal year

1974 1975

Commodities:
section 6... ....
Section 32 ..
Section 416 . .....

* Subtotal..
I nstibitinns:

Food distribution to institutions.

s64.3 $64.3 Represents food purchase
110.4 NI 6 levels actuel distribu
139.0 129,1 lion rate will be 7 cents---- --------- --- per meal.
313.7 290, 0

18.9 16, 0 Reflects decreased avail-
ability of commodities.

Note: Please note a reductien in commodities emmilline, to 123,70(1,000 difference In fiscal year 1974 versus 1975. This
means a decrease in erh State prticipating In the school lunch program. When prices are going up why is the budget re
dined for fiscal year 19757

food distribution to institutions are reduced in the budget from $18,900.000 in fiscal year 1974 to $18000.000 In fiscal
yeaiscr 1975

r
amounting to a decrease of $2,900,000. Again prices are going up, therefore, why is the budget reduced for

fiscal yea 19757
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COMMENTS HY Col.. ELLSWORTH C. REISS, RETIRED, ON STATEMENT HY Ma. CLAYTON
YurrrEit, ASSISTANT SECRETARY, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE

Mr. CHAIRMAN : I would like to comment on a few excerpts from the statement
of Clayton Yeutter, Assistant Secretary, US Department of Agriculture before
the Subcommittee on Agricultural Research and General Legislation Committee
on Agriculture and Forestry, United States Senate on March 27, 1974.

(a) "We think the solution that was foundto supply cash, in lieu of
commoditiesis sound and useful, now as it was then."

CommentMr. Yeutter was referring to the time Of World War II and its
aftermath. When he uses the word "think" it is a doubtful word. Why
doesn't he say something positive?

(b) "In fact our efforts to purchase food, even at market levels, are facing
stiff competition. As a result, there are times that the USDA receives no bids
at all on its offers to buy."

CommentMr. Yeutter does not mention some of the reasons for a "no
bid" situation. Some of the reasons are :

1. Specifications are "too tight" or do not fit the item available on
the market. As an example, the item, Durum wheat flour during last
July and August could not be purchased because the specification was
too high in protein, moisture, etc. However when the specification was
reduced to fit the market the US Department of Agriculture did receive
bids.

2. Item not availablesuch as dry milk.
3. Packaging not availablesuch as small containers for salad oil or

vegetable oil, however, I could get the item in 60,000 or 150,000 lb jumbo
tankers. The oil is a component of mayonnaise.

Even with a few "no bid" situations the 1974 fiscal year was an excellent
year for food commodities as far as recipient agencies are concerned with
one exception. Institutions have not received butter sines, January and they
have not been authorized to receive margarine as a substitui 9.

(o) "For the current year, the special purchase authori.v Congress pro-
vided in the Agriculture and Consumer Protection Act of 1913 has enabled
us to maintain the annually programmed levels of assistance ft r schools and
other domestic food assistance programs."

CommentGentlemen, this is an untrue statement. During the past three
years the funds have been reduced gradually therefore resulting in less
product being purchased due to cost of living increases. How can we nutin-
Min the traditional level for schools, if the budget for FY 1.975 is $23.7
million less than FY 1974, not considering the cost of living increase. This
applies to funds for institutions also.

(d) "we can more effectively help meet nutritional needs through cash
assistance to child nutrition programs than we can through attempting to
procure and distribute food from the federal level."

CommentCash at recipient agency level has less buying power, therefore,
resulting in less product. With less product fewer individuals would be fed
or they would all receive smaller amounts of food with the final results of
less nutrition to all individuals. Does Mr. Clayton Yeutter mean that the
turkeys, chickens, ground beef, hot dogs, peanut butter and other items that
are purchased by USDA are not highly nutritious? Is the $45 million of
beef that USDA contemplates buying for FY 1075 for school lunch programs
not highly nutritious?

(e) Mr. Clayton Yeutter deviated from his statement and personally said
"Schools can buy as good as USDA".

CommentThis is not a sound statement. The USDA has better control
because they have generally excellent specifications which they can properly
monitor, therefore, assuring "good buys". Recipient agencies, such as school
districts, do not have detailed specifications, such as USDA and they do not
have the manpower to monitor them. Volume purchasing of USDA should
result in the best price vs small lot buying. USDA is unique in volume buy-
ing and they have the proper expertise.

(f) "In the past, food for emergency feeding has been a sideline of ongoing
l'ood distribution programs. Today we no longer have government food
stockpiles and massive distribution systems. To the extent that 'Ante and
local school districts continue to maintain inventories of food, those inven-
tories should continue to be available for disasters. To the extent that they
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do not meet disaster assistance needs, we in the Federal uovernment should
work with the nation's commercial food distribution system to develop means
to supplement and complement these inventories.

CommentWhy should we destroy a system that has been successful in
supporting many disaster areas during the past few years. During the Agnes
disaster, New Jersey supported Pensylvania with over 400,000 lbs. of USDA
food commodities through a National Guard convoy. a 1st army convoy and
commercial vehicles. The reaction time was superior. Also USDA food com-
modities came from many other states. The food commodities were sup-
plied free except for commercial transportation and minor warehouse and
handling costs. The Red Cross and the Salvation Army are looking at us to
supply them with large quantities of foods for immediate mass feeding.
Gentlemen, the following states utilized USDA food commodities during the
recent disasterous tornadoes that took over 300 lives : Alabama, Georgia,
Ohio, Kentucky and Indiana. Also gentlemen, the cost of utilizing the food
and services of commercial food distribution systems would greatly exceed
that of our current system.

It will be dangerous to our population if the commodity program is dropped
and there is no ongoing program that will work.

STATEMENT OF JAMES E. MACK, MANAGING DIRECTOR AND GEN-
ERAL COUNSEL, PEANUT BUTTER MANUFACTURERS AND NUT
SALTERS ASSOCIATION, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Mr. MACK. Mr. Chairman, my name is James E. Mack. I am general
counsel of the Peanut Butter Manufacturers and Nut Salters Asso-
ciat ion, which is as the name implies the national trade association of
peanut butter manufacturers, nut salters and suppliers to the industry.
This appearance is entered in support of 11.R.13168.

For many years peanut butter has been an integral part of the
school lunch program nationwide of the U.S. Department of Agricul-
ture. We believe it is in the interest of the schoolchildren and the
Nation to have this Federal Government distribution of peanut butter
made through the school lunch program. Children like peanut butter.
While food authorities might have different opinion" about various
foods, they seem to be all in agreement that peanut barer is one of
the finest foods with a highprotein value. Peanut butter is a food which
children like, which nutritional authorities agree they should eat.
There are not many foods which so qualify, winch is indicated by the
fact that the USDA Food and Nutrition Service specifies it as a meat
alternate for a type A school lunch meal.

We recognize that the Department of Agriculture would like to
get out of the commodity distribution business, and we respect their
business philosophy. In this instance, however, we think it is in the
interest of the Nation to keep schoolchildren eating the excellent pro-
tein food of peanut butter which they like so well.

It is recognized that the Department favors continued operation of
Federal Government school lunch financial support, but would do so
by means of cash payments in lieu of the direct providing of food
supplies. In this connection if the cash system is resorted to, it is
pointed out that the schools could buy peanut butter and such other
foods as they desire and that undoubtedly there would be significant
quantity purchases of peanut butter.

The reason for our favoring the direct distribution of peanut but-
ter rather than having school authorities purchase it on the cpen mar-
ket is an obvious one. Even assuming school authorities should expend
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Another outstanding lender in this battle should be commended. On Thursday,
March .Sth, 1974, nil impressive and eloquent statement In support of the present
program was made before a Senate subcommittee by Colonel (stet.) Ellsworth C.
Reiss, coordinator of the New Jersey Commodity Program, and president of the
Northeast Area Food Distribution Association.

In his very effective statement before the Senate Subcommittee for Agriculture
Research and (lettere! Legislation. Col. Reiss cited the great need that exists for
extending this rOnstrlictiVe anti valuable program. It is a convincing document
that commands respect, and culls for swift and responsible action.

Mr. Chairman. II.R. 13105 should be passed soon. Pub lie support for it is grow-
ing and time is growing dangerously short.

CONaRR.IS 1NTR STATES,
idol sF: OF' RITRESENTATIVES,
Washington, D.C., April 30, 1074.

Hon. ('Am. D. Nam ixs.
Chairman, General Education Subcommittee,
Washington, D.C.

FIKAn Ma. Ch AIRMAN : I 11111 expressing my continuing support for legislation
before your subcommittee which would amend the National School Lunch Act
and eontinue the food commodities program so vital to our institutions which
serviee children and the poor.

My support for 11.11. 1307,0, of which I mu a en-sponsor, is strong as I mentioned
in my testimony submitted to your subcommittee. It is my belief that II.R. 1300
should receive the full approval of the General ine:aim Subcommittee member-
ship as written, a I am auve that my colleagues from New Jersey would column

A further argument in favor of the approval of the bill is that New Jersey's
food commodities are not limited for use by New Jerseyans. Those food stuffs
have many Holes in the past been rushed to emergency disaster areas including
some of the recent disasters In the middle statescaused by flooding and
tornadoes.

It in my hope, and I do urge, that the General Education Subcommittee acts
quickly and positively by approving the legislation.

Warm personal regards,
Sincerely,

Emma) J, I'Arri N,

U.S. IIOHSE OF Rir.intESENTATIVER,
CoM ITTEF. ON AGRIMII:IRP.,
Washington, DX., April 10, 1074.

lion. CARL 1). I'muctss,
rho Irma a, 110118e Education and Labor Committee, House of Representatives,

ll'ash nylon, D.C.
DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN : It has been brought to my attention that your Committee

is considering legislation to continue the Commodity Distribution Program for
school lunches and other purposes. Please understand that I don't want to pre-
sume to suggest to you how your Committee should operate, but since you are
already providing assistance for various educational programs, you might well
midi to use an education bill as the basis of this assistance. Perhaps the Elemen-
tary or Secondary Education Acts could be the appropriate vehicles. Certainly
the use of Agriculture Department funds for financing tionsurphis food acquisi-
tions would. in my opinion. be not only inappropriate, but an invasion of the
basic jurisdiction of the Agriculture Committee.

In this regard. I would point out to you that the language of the bills which
you are now entuddering is nearly identical to bills wide!' had earlier been re-
ferred to and are now pending before, this Committee, with the exception that
the bills sent to your Committee attend the National School Lunch Aet, while
the bilis referred to our Committee amend Section 4 ia) of Public Law 03-80, the
Agriculture and Consumer Vrotection Act of 1P73.

As you will recall, 1 and on record as saying that 81e the Commodity Distribn-
Hon Programs at this time fail to serve a basic ugricuitural function, but instead
serve basic educational or nntritional purposes, that the Committees with Juris-
diction over these respective areas may want to propose legislation developing hOW
programs to meet the needs of those formerly served by the old Connnotlity Dis-
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tribution Programs. However, I strongly oppose any other Committee with juris-
diction In these areas acting on legislation which calls for expenditure of
Agriculture funds. In my opinion. education appropriations, not Agriculture
appropriations, should he used to finance educational programs. While I have and
plan to continue to support the school lunch program since your Committee has
assumed jurisdiction thereof, and while I would not allow any Jurisdictional
question to control my vote on an extension of a commodity distribution program.
I would strongly oppose efforts to encroach on our jurisdiction to control the
authorization of expenditures within the Department of Agriculture.

1 would request that my letter be inserted in the hearing record of your Com-
mittee on this legislation.

With every good wish, I am
Sincerely,

W. R. POAGE,
Chairman.

PREPARED STATEMENT of T. O. S M IT II, JR., COORDINATOR FOOD SERVICE AND LOCAL
ACCOUNT ENO, ALABAMA DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION, BEFORE THE SENATE AGRI-
C U RAL RESEARCII AND GE N. 161tAL LEGISLAT/ON S /WOW MITTEE, MARCH 28,
1974

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee : My name is T. G. Smith, Jr. I am
Coordinator of Child Nutrition Programs which are administered by the State
Department of Education for the State of Alabama.

Mr. Chairman, may I say that it is an honor for me to have the opportunity to
testify before this committee on behalf of the boys and girls of Alabama and the
nation.

The Commodity Distribution Program in Alabama has traditionally heen one
of the strongest and most important components of the Child Nutrition Pro-
grams. This Is the one program that has succeeded in working out acceptably
shared Federal, State. and local responsibilities.

In the time allotted to me for this testimony, I would like to point out several
reasons or justifications why we think Section 4(a) of Public Law 93-80 should
be a permanent part of Child Nutrition Program legislation.

First of till. Alabama has not developed extensive warehousing facilities at
the state level. Our efforts have been directed toward assisting school systems
acquire and improve storage at the local level, Many Superintendents and fond
service directors have indicated to me that even though they have reasonably
adequate storage facilities. they do not have the necessary staff (purchasing
agents and economists) to purchase the foods that they are presently receiving
as donated commodities.

Revenues needed
based on

weighted value
of commodities,

14 percent
inflation and
present level

of participation

Revenues based
on present

participation
level and

7 cents per meal Difference

1972
1973
1974
1975

-73I
-74s
-752
-76s

$9,
10,
12,
14,

630,
918,
515,
87,

277
516
508
679

16, 825, 000
6. 825, 000
6,625.000
6,825,000

$2, 805, 277
4, 153, 516
5, 690, 508
7,442,679

Note: Participation level, 97,500,000,

I Actual.
2 Projected.

There are 127 school systems in Alabama, and they vary in size from 58,010 in
Mobile to 322 in Florala our smallest school system. The following is a break.
down of school systems by average daily attendance,

1 school system has more than 50,0n0 students.
3 school systems have between 25,000 and 49,909 students.
2 school systems have between 10,000 and 24,099 students.
24 school systems have between 5.000 and 9,999 students,
N school systems have between 2,000 and 4,999 students.
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And, 38 school systems have fewer than 2,000 students,
A majority of the school systems In Alabama are not large enough to employ

a qualified -- certified food service supervisor-much less a purchasing agent
wino has the necessary background and experience to write specifications.

The Department of Agriculture, on the other hand, has the organization, per-
sonnel, and the necessary expertise to purchase, warehouse, and distribute the
quality and quantity of basic food items needed for Child Nutrition Programs.

We have been told that the Commodity Distribution Program has outlived
its usefulness, that it is no longer applicable to our present Agricultural Pro-
gram. This. I sincerely doubt. Restrictions have been lifted-now farmers may
plant as much of any crop as they wish. Reports are that there will be approxi-
mately four percent more acres in production this year. There is entirely too
much uncertainty in farming for the Department of Agriculture or any other
department, for that matter, to keep from having surpluses. There may not be
large nationwide surpluses, as in the past, but I feel sure that there will be
a need for distributing and utilizing surplus foods, I know of no better way to
utilize these foods than to make them available to the boys and girls of this
nation.

The proposed seven (7) cents of cash ih lieu of commodities will not enable
schools to maintain the quality or quantity of meals that are presently being
prepared and served today. With inflation increasing at approximately 14%
each year, the proposed cash allocation will not buy in FY 75 what it has bought
in FY 74. The following chart is a comparative analysis of how the cash in lieu
of commodities would shrink due to inflation.

As indicated earlier, Alabama like most states has strived constantly to de-
velop ways and means to utilize the foods made available through the Commodity
Distribution Program. The quality of these foods has always been superior, The
variety on the other hand, has been a challenge.

Realizing the importance of menu variation, we have developed training pro.
grams and in-service programs around menu planning that incorporate the use
of commodities. Very few of our schools can afford "convenience foods", there-
fore, we prepare, from scratch, most of the foods served in the schools of Ala-
bama-practically all of our schools bake their bread and most of them bake it
daily.

The following chart shows the dollar value of donated commodities received
and used in Alabama during the period 1969-1973.

DOLLAR VALUE COMPARISONS OF COMMODITIES RECEIVED 1969-73

Area 1969-70 1970-71 1971-72 1972-73

Counties
Cities
Private schools
State operatod schools
Child care centers
Head Start centers
Institutions
Summer camps
Workshops
Technical and trade schools

Grand total

$5, 603, 048
2,700, 038

172, 565
77,497
11,104
80,106

561, 536
11, 486
2,755

$6, 311, 486
2, 857, 248

216,508
43,581
16, 375
55.268

327.689
4, 626
2,798

18, 766

$7, 611, 630
3, 819,100

223,065
40,472
66, 074
66,926

463, 775
20,137

3,109
896

$6, 285, 690
3, 344, 587

219,252
46,911
66, 783
53,701

285, 575
18, 779
1,800

580

9, 220, 135 9, 854. 345 12. 315, 184 10, 323, 658

The number of different types of commodities received this year and four
previous years totals : 1973-74-29, 1972-73-29, 1971-72-39, 1970-71-34, 1969-
70-34.

A comparison of the national average of commodities received to the state aver-
age received for prior four years.

1972-73, National average, .064 food ; .017 shortfall ; total .081.
1972-73, State average, .0807 food ; .0180 shortfall ; total .0987.
1971-72, National average, .079; State average, .1108; 1970-71, National aver-

age, .072; State average, .0974; 1909-70, National average, .075; State average,
.0929.

Based On the Most recent available weighted values on commodities received
through February 1974 for FY 74 the total value for Alabama is : $5,400,144.00.

Since approximately 92% of the commodities distributed in Alabama go to
public schools, the weighted value of donated commodities per meal for Alabama
this year to date is .082 cents per lunch,
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These charts also bring into focus the value of donated commodities made
available to agencies other than public schools. Alabama distributes commodities
to the following agencies, most of which, as 1 understand, will not be eligible to
receive proposed funds made available in lieu of commodities.

47 Private Schools.
6 State Operated Sc
124 Child Care ('enters.
81 Head Start Centers.
123 Institutions.
37 Summer Camps.
12 Workshops.
Disaster feeding is another strong justification for continuing the Commodity

Distribution Program, On two different occasions last year, schools in Alabama
were used when disasters hit. The first time was when a tornado hit central
Alabama, and a second time was in northwest. Alabama when the Tennessee River
overflowed its banks.

The average cost of producing lunches in Alabama through the period
February 28, 1074 is 68.8c.

Cents

Average cost of producing each lunch 08.80
Value 14 UsDA donated commodities S. 20
Less federal reimbursement (Section 4 reimbursement July 1, 1973

through December 31, 11)73) 10, 00
Less federal reimbursement (Section 11July 1, 1973 through

December 31, 1973)
Unaccounted for

4tri,..

Average cost of producing each lunch
6Value of USDA donated commodities; 88.

Less federal reimbursement (Section 4 reimbursementJanuary 1,
1974 through June 30, 1974) 10. 30

Less federal reimbursement (Section 11 reimbursementJammry 1,
1974 through June 30, 1974) 47.25

Unaccounted for
40,427,110 lunettes were served in Alabama during the period July 1, 1073

through December 31, 1973, These lunches tittles the 5.6 cents which is unac-
counted fur amounted to a loss of $2,263.918.00 to the program. 21,170,872 lunettes
were served in Alabama during the Period January 1, 1974 through February 28,
1974. These lunches times the 2.85 cents which is unaccounted for amounts to a
loss of $603,626.00 to the program.

This is a combined loss of $2,860,544.00 to Child Nutrition Programs in Ala-
bama for the period ending February 28, 1974.

We prefer to continue with the Commodity Distribution Program rather than
to receive cash in lieu cif commodities for these and other obvious reasons. But,
if on the other hand, it is determined that the Commodity Distribution Program
has outlived its usefulnessthat it is no longer applicable to our present Agri-
cultural Program, we would earnestly and sincerely solicit your support to pass
legislation that would adequately fund the replacement measure. The presently
proposed 7 rents per meal is not adequate. Furthermore, if the level of funding
Is not tied to some kind of an index, one that has an escalating clause, we may
very well be taking a step backward.

May I say again Mr. Chairman, that I appreciate the opportunity to appear
before this Committee in behalf of the boys and girls of Alabama and the nation.
I earnestly and sincerely solicit your continued support for Child Nutrition Pro
grams for the youth of our nation.

I will be happy to answer any questions regarding my testimony.


